East Asian Studies

东亚洲研究・東アジア研究・동 아시아 연구 *Catalog of Microform*

中国・日本・韓国 缩微品目录・マイクロフィルム製品カタログ・마이크로 폼 카탈로コ (Research Collections, Serials, and Dissertations)

> www.proquest.com/en-US/catalogs/collections/rc-search.shtml umisalesinfo@proquest.com 800.521.0600 ext. 2793 or 734.761.4700 ext. 2793



Table of Contents

About This Catalog	2
The Advantages of Microform	3
Research Collections ・研究收藏・研究所蔵・연구 수집	4
Art, Music & Theater・艺术,音乐,剧场・芸術、音楽、劇場・예술, 음악,연극	
Business & Economics・经济,商业・経済、商売・비즈니스,경제	
Cultural Anthropology ・文化人类学・文化人類学・문화 인류학	
Education・教育・教育・교육	
Genealogy・家系学・家系学・	
Government Documents・政府文献・ 政府文書・ 정부문서	
Linguistics・语言学・言語学・언어학	27
Literature・文学・文学・문학	
Mass Communications ・大规模宣传・マスコミュニケーション・대중매체	32
Military・军事, 军队・軍事、軍隊・군대	
Personal Papers ・个人文献・私文書・사문서	
Politics・政治学・政治学・정치학	
Religion・宗教,思想・宗教、思想・종교	
Travels & Exploration・旅行记,探险旅行・旅行記、探検旅行・여행, 탐험	39
Serials ・ 杂志・雑誌・ 연속간행물	41
China	
Hong Kong	
Japan	
South Korea	
Other East Asian Serials	501
Stars and Stripes	502
UMI Dissertation Publishing	53
Index of Research Collections	57

About This Catalog

The East Asian Studies Catalog of ProQuest microform contains approximately 125 research collections and over 200 serials. Inside you will find titles related to Art, Government, Religion, Law, Education, Literature and Exploration. This catalog also contains information on obtaining Dissertations on East Asian Studies.

This catalog would be of particular interest to researchers in the fields of Asian Studies, Chinese history and culture, Cultural Anthropology, East Asian languages and literature, Japanese history and culture, Korean history and culture, International Studies, Political Science, Law and Sinology.

For libraries looking to enhance their serials on microform, the *South China Morning Post* would make an excellent addition to any research institute. The *South China Morning Post* is a daily newspaper offering wide news coverage with particular relevance to Chinese mainland. The newspaper also covers stories of general interest including business, property, court cases, lifestyle, sports and medicine.

This preface provides a glimpse into the contents of the East Asian Studies Catalog of ProQuest microform. Feel free to browse through our titles, or if you are looking for a particular research collection, please consult the index in the back. If you have any questions regarding any of our titles, please contact your ProQuest representative at <u>umisalesinfo@proquest.com</u>, 800.521.0600 ext. 2793 or 734.761.4700 ext. 2793.

If you would like additional copies of this or any of our ProQuest Microform Catalogs, you may either make photocopies of the catalogs or contact your ProQuest representative to have printed copies mailed directly to you.

The Advantages of Microform

Despite the continually developing array of digital technologies—and sometimes because of it—information professionals at libraries and universities worldwide still rely on microform. They know it is an archival medium that will meet the needs of researchers for years to come. Microform provides many advantages including:

- New Viewer/Scanners Images can now be easily sent to remote locations using
 microform viewer/scanners, which link to your computer workstations, letting you view
 and print articles or digitize and transmit them electronically (within Fair Use
 guidelines). This approach combines the unparalleled preservation and storage benefits
 of microform with the speed and ease of electronic access.
- Special Collections Microform is the answer if you need hard-to-find or specialty
 resources. Many older newspapers and periodicals are available only in microform, and
 it gives your users access to complete page images from historical titles—often from the
 first issue forward.
- Space Savings Microform lets you store an extensive collection of complete article images in a small amount of space. Microform takes up less than one-tenth the area of bound copies of newspapers and periodicals.
- **Ownership** There is no upkeep or access fees. It uses stable, proven technology you already have, with no need for new workstations or continual software upgrades.
- **Clarity and Accuracy** Microform is the answer if you need cover-to-cover clarity and accuracy. Full-image articles are essential to getting the full story.
- Complete Collection Microform usually is the best solution if you need a complete
 collection fast. Maybe you're seeking accreditation or even rebuilding after a disaster. An
 extensive, customized collection of retrospective and current microform titles will meet
 the needs of your researchers quickly and efficiently.
- Support for Specialized Studies A compact collection in microform will meet specialized research needs and still leave plenty of resources for the rest of your population. Many libraries also use microform as an added point of access for content that is most in demand.
- Durability archived properly, it can last for generations, and there is no degradation of images.
- **ProQuest Quality** ProQuest's microform images are taken directly from the original printed pages, so you always get the clarity of first-generation copies.

ProQuest Microform is the answer because we've been producing it since 1938. We not only exceed industry standards, we set them. Our microform products include thousands of newspapers and periodicals, and hundreds of research collections, many of which are not available from any other source.

Research Collections

・研究收藏・研究所蔵・연구수집

(Organized Alphabetically by Subject)



Art, Music & Theater・艺术,音乐,剧场・芸術、音楽、劇場・예술,음악,연극

Art Periodicals on Microfilm

1701 - 1970

A wide-ranging collection of European and Japanese art periodicals from the late 19th century to the 1970s including a particularly long run of *Kokka* (Tokyo, 1889-1977) and *L'Arte* (Rome, 1898-1971).

Please inquire for a full list of titles

Please inquire for additional information

Collection of Songs and Ballads in Pre-Modern Japan*

This large collection of songs and ballads is a result of years of effort by Mr. Tokutarô Fujita, a scholar of Japanese songs and ballads and by Mr. Takeji Kobayashi, a renowned scholar of Kangin-shû poetry. It provides valuable research material for those studying traditional performing arts and songs in Japan, as well as for those who try to approach the Japanese culture as a whole through the study of songs and ballads. In five parts:

- Furui-odori-uta
- Ofuna-uta
- Koto-uta
- Jôruri
- Ha-uta

From the Kokugakuin High School Library; Includes guide Japan; In Japanese

44 reels 35mm

Mongolian Che-Wang Prince Collection of Chinese Operas and Tunes*

中國古代戲曲,曲藝總匯 请王府秘藏孤本

清蒙古車王府藏曲本

Mid to late Qing Dyanasty, 1900 - 1990

This collection of handwritten copies of Chinese operas and other music had long been secretly housed in the Mongolian Che-wang Prince Official Residence in Beijing. The 1,585 works, dating from the last 60 or 70 years, consist largely of local operas and folk tunes. Many of them have never been published and thus cannot be found in the General Bibliography of Chinese Operas and Tunes. In their rich depiction of local conditions, social life, dialects and customs during the decline of the Qing Dynasty, these works are important resources for all those studying traditional Chinese music and culture.

China; In Mandarin

74 reels 16mm

Tsurunoya Kobori Tomoto Bunko: Collection of Tsurunoya Kobori Tomoto, Famous Japanese Style Painter in the Meiji Era*

弦廼舎小堀鞆音文庫

Includes guide; From the holdings of the Kokugakuin High School Library, Tokyo; 360 original items Tokyo, Japan; In Japanese

Yakusha Hyobanki: Review of Kabuki Actors*

役者評判記

1660 - 1909

Includes guide; From the holdings of the Tsubouchi Memorial Theater Museum, Waseda University, Tokyo; 407 original items Tokyo, Japan; In Japanese

176 reels 35mm

First Series*

役者評判記・第1期 万治3年~明和9年

167 items

Tokyo, Japan; In Japanese

56 reels 35mm

Second Series*

役者評判記・第2期 安永2年~享和4年

85 items

Tokyo, Japan; In Japanese

30 reels 35mm

Third Series*

役者評判記・第3期

• Part 1: 42 items, 32 reels

【第1編】文化・文政年間

• Part 2: 32 items, 28 reels

【第2編】天保~嘉永年間

• Part 3: 81 items, 30 reels

【第3編】幕末・明治年間・その他

Tokyo, Japan; In Japanese

90 reels 35mm

Business & Economics・经济、商业・経済、商売・비즈니스、경제

Bunpodo Zassan. Divers Documents Compiled by Bunpodo: A Publisher in the Late Edo Era^*

文鳳堂雑纂

Includes guide Japan; In Japanese

Eigyo Hokokusho Shusei: Collected Annual Reports of Major Companies in Japan*

営業報告書集成

1872 - 1945

Japan

2,142 reels 35mm

• 1st Series, 1872-1945*

営業報告書集成 (第一集 917社)

917 companies; Includes guide

400 reels 35mm

2nd Series, 1872-1945*

営業報告書集成 (第二集 460社)

304 new companies; 156 company supplement to the 1st Series; Includes guide lanan

110 reels 35mm

• 3rd Series, 1872-1945*

営業報告書集成 (第三集 831社)

831 companies; Includes guide Japan

120 reels 35mm

4th Series, 1872-1945*

営業報告書集成 (第四集 3057社)

3,057 new companies; Includes guide Japan

480 reels 35mm

5th Series, 1872-1945*

営業報告書集成 (第五集 5733社)

5,733 companies, 3,286 new companies and 2,447 company supplement to former series; Includes guide Japan

852 reels 35mm

• 6th Series, 1872-1945*

営業報告書集成 (第六集 1,006社)

1,006 companies, 183 new companies and 823 company supplement to former series; Includes guide Japan

180 reels 35mm

Ginko Soran: Annual Directory of Banks in Japan, Compiled by The Banking Bureau of The Minister of Finance*

銀行総覧

1895 - 1942

1st to 49th Japan

Hatta yoshiaki Monjo: Records of Yoshiaki Hatta Records, Vice President of the South Manchurian Railway*

八田嘉明文書

Includes guide; From the holdings of Waseda University, Tokyo; 1,593 original items Tokyo, Japan; In Japanese

42 reels 35mm

Honpo Shogyo Kaigisho Shiryo: Historical Documents of the Chamber of Commerce of Japan*

本邦商業会議所資料

Consists of Monthly & Annual Reports of each Chamber of Commerce, including Northeastern Area: 15 chambers of Commerce; Southeastern Area: 22 chambers of Commerce, with proceedings of The Chamber of Commerce Association, Tokyo.

Includes guide; Compiled by Dr. Kazuo Yamaguchi Japan; In Japanese

176 reels 35mm

Kinsei no Kaiso Shiryo: Documents of the Marine Transportation Merchants in the Northern Parts of Japan*

近世の改装飼料

Includes a 2 volume guide; 31 original volumes Japan; In Japanese
277 reels 35mm

Koain Chosa Geppo: Monthly Report of the Board of Development of Asia, Japanese Empire*

興亜院調査月報

1940 - 1942

Vols. 1-3 no. 5 Japan; In Japanese

10 reels 35mm

Mantetsu Chosa Geppo: Monthly Reports of the Research Institute of the South Manchurian Railway*

満鉄調査月報

1919 - 1944

24 original volumes Japan; In Japanese

37 reels 35mm

Mengyo Keizai Shiryo: Records of the Japanese Cotton Industry* 綿業経済資料

95,000 original pages Japan; In Japanese **66 reels 35mm**

Nihon Rinseishi Chosa Shiryo: Historical Source of the Land and Forest System in Japan*

日本林制史調查資料

1501 - 1900

Includes guide; 1,396 original vols; Compiled by The Ministry of Agriculture and Forestry Japan; In Japanese

706 reels 35mm

Nippon Boeki Nempyo: Annual Return of the Foreign Trade of Japan* 日本貿易年表

1866 - 1964

Compiled by the Bureau of Customs of the Ministry of Finance Japan; In Japanese

123 reels 35mm

Pamphlets Relating to Chinese Labour in Transvaal Mines*

1904 - 1907

The recruiting of indentured labor in China to work the Transvaal mines occasioned a major political fight over imperial policy and the government was brought down over its support for the mine owners. In addition to numerous journal articles and a small number of pamphlets airing the question of labor for the mines from every point of view, this publication also contains one reel of U.K. Government Command Papers relating to the issue.

Includes printed Guide; From the John Burns Library, Trades Union Congress and the Royal Commonwealth Society Library; Introduction by Baruch Hirson
China

3 reels 35mm

Resolutions of the Heren Zeventien of the Dutch East India Company*

1601 - 1796

The resolutions of the Seventeen Gentlemen, the highest governing body of the Dutch East India Company (VOC), form one of the most important sources for knowledge abut the Company as an international business. The Heren Zeventien normally sat twice each year, during the periods in which ships arrived from or departed to Asia. Because the Heren Zeventien were the Company's highest governing body, their resolutions are in many cases a good starting point for research into the history of colonial/trade relations between the Dutch Republic and the area around the Indian Ocean, including such countries as Indonesia, India, Sri Lanka, Bangladesh, Burma, Thailand, Malaysia, Cambodia, Vietnam, Taiwan, China and Japan.

779 fiche

Shoken Keizai Shiryo: Historical Trends of the Japan Stock Exchange*

証券経済資料

1878 - 1945

Japan; In Japanese

Taisho Showa-ki Keizai Tokei Shiryo: Source Materials for the Economic Statistics of Japan in the Taisho and Showa Eras*

大正昭和期経済統計資料

19 statistical reports; 340 volumes Japan; In Japanese **65 reels 35mm**

Tochi Keizai Shiryo: Landed Economic Systems of Japan before Agrarian Reform of 1947*

土地経済資料

This material contains reports, papers and statistics published mainly by the Ministry of Agriculture and Forestry, or the Teikoku Nohkai. These documents are indispensable for research into the Japanese agricultural economy and cover the land system, agricultural practice, tenancy dispute and arbitration, agricultural products, labor, policy, finance, management, etc., before the Agrarian Reform of 1947. 1,003 items, including manuscripts. *Includes guide*

Japan; In Japanese

110 reels 35mm

Zenkoku Shuzo Kankei Shiryo (Collection of Dr. Shigezo Yunoki): Documents Relating to Brewing in Japan*

全国酒造関係史料

Includes guide; From the holdings of Kansei Gakuin University Library, Hyogo Prefecture; 816 original items Japan; In Japanese

Cultural Anthropology ・文化人类学・文化人類学・문화 인류학

Human Relations Area Files

Human Relations Area Files, Inc. (HRAF) is an internationally recognized organization in the field of cultural anthropology. Established as a not-for-profit membership consortium of universities, colleges and research institutions, HRAF's mission is to provide information that facilitates the cross-cultural study of human behavior, society and culture. HRAF grew out of work in the 1930s by behavioral scientists at the Yale University Institute of Human Relations who began development of a classification scheme for cultural information by subject. The Human Relations Area Files was incorporated in 1949 with Harvard University, the University of Oklahoma, the University of Pennsylvania, the University of Washington and Yale University as its founding members. These five were joined within the year by the University of Chicago, the University of North Carolina and the University of Southern California. Some 300 colleges, universities, libraries, museums and research institutions in the United States and 25 other countries are now Associate or Sponsoring Members.

HRAF is a financially independent research agency of Yale University in New Haven, Connecticut. Since World War II, the growing concern of students, scholars and the general public around the world to understand ethnic conflict, cultural diversity and global problems has generated a demand for educational and research programs emphasizing the worldwide, comparative study of human behavior and society. The development of cross-cultural and area studies requires an extensive body of readily available organized cultural information. Scattered among myriad journals, dissertations and fieldwork studies and across numerous disciplines, conventional sources of such information are often inaccessible, expensive and difficult to utilize effectively. The HRAF collections are specifically designed to lessen these barriers to cross-cultural research.

Only members of HRAF can acquire access to HRAF collections. Thus individuals or institutions (colleges, universities, public libraries, museums, high schools, etc.) must first become members of the HRAF consortium before they can acquire microfiche. All applicants must be approved by the Board of HRAF. However, virtually all applicants are accepted.

Please inquire for additional information

Selected Sample File Set

HRAF has created the Selected Sample File Set (also known as the Probability Sample Files), a specially selected group of 60 representative cultures from around the word, to enable global comparative studies when an institution is not able to acquire the complete collection. The materials in these files touch upon virtually all of the areas of social and cultural life of most interest to scholars and students. Each of the cultures in the Sample Set represents a different cultural area.

 Asia - Andamans, Chukchee, Garo, Iban, Ifugao, Khasi, Korea, Santal, Sinhalese, Taiwan Hokkien, Tailand, Toraja (Eastern Toraja), Yakut

Asia

- East Asia Ainu; Central China; China-General; East China; Formosa-General; Formosan Aborigines; Inner Mongolia; Korea; Lolo; Manchuria; Miao; Mongolia-General; Monguor; North China; Northwest China; Okayama; Okinawa; Outer Mongolia; Sinkiang; Sino-Tibetan Border; South China; Southwest China; Taiwan Hokkien; Tibet-General; West Tibetans 26 culture files on 2,041 fiche
- Japan Aniu, Okayam and Okinawa 3 culture files on 248 fiche
- China Central China; China-General; East China; Formosa-General; Formosan Aborigines; Inner Mongolia; Lolo; Manchuria; Miao; Mongolia-General; Monguor; North China; Northwest China; Outer Mongolia; Sinkiang; Sino-Tibetan Border; South China; Southwest China; Taiwan Hokkien; Tibet-General; West Tibetans

22 culture files on 1,492 fiche

Please inquire about additional subsets

134 culture files on 9,758 fiche

Human Relations Area Files cont.

Asia - Outline of World Cultures Subsets:

- Korea (AA); 300 fiche
- Japan (AB) Ainu and Okayama; 208 fiche
- Ryukyus (AC) Okinawa, 40fiche
- Formosa (Taiwan) (AD) Formosa-General, Formosan Aborigines and Taiwan Hokkien; 305 fiche
- Greater China (AE) Lolo, Miao, Monguor and Sino-Tibetan Border; 145 fiche
- China (AF) Central China, China-General, East China, North China, Northwest China, South China and Southwest China; 569 fiche
- Manchuria (AG); 47 fiche
- Mongolia (AH) Inner Mongolia, Mongolia General and Outer Mongolia; 165 fiche
- Sinkiang (AI); 33 fiche
- Tibet (AJ) Tibet-General and West Tibetans; 228 fiche

• Regional Groups - Asia

- Ainu
- · Central China
- China
- · East China
- Formosa
- Formosan Aborigines
- Indochina
- Korea
- Miao
- Monguor
- North China
- North Clinia
- Northwest China
- Okayama
- Okinawa
- Sinkiang
- Sino-Tibetan Border
- South China
- Southwest China
- Taiwan Hokkien
- Tibet
- West Tibetans

95 culture files on 6,839 fiche

Education・教育・教育・교육

Asian Studies Conference Papers

Asia - a continent with a rich past and a vital recent history. For the past several decades, students and scholars worldwide have studied with great interest the growing influence of Asia on the world - economically, politically, and socially. Nearly 7,000 scholars worldwide participate in national and regional conferences focusing on the study of Asian life each year, presenting original research reports and findings on a variety of current and historical topics ranging from economics and political science to history and literature. To make this research readily available to students and professionals, ProQuest has compiled conference proceedings on microfiche, including documents from the annual Bengal Studies Conference at Bucknell University. More than 60 papers have been compiled and filmed in this collection. Asian Studies Conference Papers is a valuable resource for students and practicing professionals in a variety of fields, including Asian and world history, economics, political science, sociology, and classic and modern Asian literature. The accompanying printed guide includes bibliographic information.

Asian Studies Conference Papers: A Guide to the Microfiche Collection, free with the collection

23 fiche

Fukuzawa Kankei Monjo: Records Concerning Yukichi Fukuzawa and Keio Gijuku*

福澤関係文書

1834 - 1901

The records include materials concerning Yukichi Fukuzawa (1834-1901), founder of Keio Gijuku, an educational institution that made a great contribution in laying the foundation for pre modern Japan. The records are classified into those related to Yukichi Fukuzawa and those related to Keio Gijuku. Fukuzawa-related materials include his letters, diaries and memoranda. Keio Gijuku-related materials include: *Notes on Keio Gijuku, Notes on Joining a Firm* and many other newly-found materials.

Includes guide Japan; In Japanese

240 reels 35mm

Meiji Kyoiku Tokei Shiryo: Educational Statistics of the Respective Prefectures of Japan in the Jeiji Era*

明治教育統計資料

1882 - 1912

2,000 original items Japan; In Japanese **80 reels 35mm**

Meiji Zenki Kyoiku Shiryo Shusei: Compilation of Documents in the Development of Education in the Early Meiji Era*

明治前期教育資料集成

1868 - 1890

The nationwide spread of education following the Meiji Restoration has come to be appreciated not only as a key to the modernization of Japan, but also as an outstanding example of effective educational effort from which much can be learned by nation builders elsewhere. Comprehensively documented here for the first time are the details of this prodigious educational program from 1870 to about 1892. To make possible this microfilm edition, which greatly surpasses all previous compilations of such materials, approximately 300 volumes were sought out in widely scattered libraries, including the Cabinet Library and the official libraries of the prefectural governments.

Includes guide Japan; In Japanese

60 reels 35mm

Motoori Bunko: Collection of Motoori, A Family of a Leading School of Japanese Classical Studies*

本居文庫

Includes guide; From the holdings of the Graduate School of Humanities and Sociology, Faculty of Letters, University of Tokyo; 1,990 original items

Tokyo, Japan; In Japanese

Nihonshi Kankei Shiryo: The Japanese Archives of the Harvard Law School Library*

日本史関係資料(ハーバード大学蔵)

Includes guide; 309 original items; Introduction in English Japan; In Japanese

88 reels 35mm

Ohraimono Bunrui Shusei I: Collection of Textbooks on Modern Japanese Education for the Common People*

往来物分類集成I

1867 - 1935

This is the famous collection of "Ohraimono" by Kintaro Okamura (1867-1935), who collected, investigated and classified educational books from the Meiji era through the beginning of the Showa era.

Includes guide; From the holdings of the Tokyo University Library, Tokyo; 1,105 original items

Japan; In Japanese

66 reels 35mm

Ohraimono Bunrui Shusei II: Joshiyo Oraihen Collection of Textbooks on Modern Japanese Education for Girls*

往来物分類集成II:女子用往来編

Includes guide; 331 original volumes Japan; In Japanese

32 reels 35mm

Shina Kenkyu (Toa Kenkyu): Reports of the Study of China*

支那研究 (東亜研究)

1920 - 1944

70 original volumes China; In Japanese

20 reels 35mm

Taisho Showa Kyoiku Tokei Shiryo: Educational Statistics of the Respective Prefectures of Japan in the Taisho and Showa Eras*

大正昭和教育統計資料

1913 - 1945

2,000 original items Japan; In Japanese

Genealogy・家系学・家系学・季보

Shoke Keizu Shiryoshu: Collection of the Genealogy of the Various Houses in Japan*

諸家系図史料集

Includes guide; From the holdings of the National Diet Library; 655 original manuscript volumes Japan; In Japanese

36 reels 35mm

Government Documents・政府文献・政府文書・정부문서

Annual Reports of the World's Central Banks

1946 - 1998

Financial, economic and statistical profiles of 128 countries from the comprehensive collection in the Joint Bank/Fund Library, Washington D.C., on microfiche. Central Bank Reports represent a highly important source of financial, economic and statistical information, invaluable both for reference and research. Not only do these profiles throw light on the operations and policies of the Banks themselves, but each one provides a survey of national and international economic developments from the vantage point of a single country. *Washington D.C., USA*

Please inquire for additional information

Retrospective Collection, 1946-1983

The retrospective edition, of available Central Bank Reports, deals with a singularly important period of increasing interdependence between the economies of the developed and the developing world. From the statements on the bank's activities, from the surveys and statistics, researchers can chart the effects on individual countries of international developments. Few other sources provide such a readily accessible and comprehensive account of world wide banking operations and financial trends for the post-war years.

Available as a complete collection or by region: Africa, Asia, Australasia, Europe, Middle East, Latin American and the Caribbean, North America

Update Collection, 1984-1998

Updates to the microfiche collection of Central Bank Reports.

Available as a complete collection or by region; Date availability varies by country, please inquire for a title list

Chinese Maritime Customs Service: Papers of Sir Frederick Maze Relating to the Chinese Maritime Customs Service*

1900 - 1943

The Service was an important part of the treaty system which governed China's international relations during the period 1842 to 1943. It existed mostly as an autonomous administrative agency, controlled by a British Inspector General. Maze entered into service with the Chinese Maritime Customs Service in 1899 as acting Audit Secretary at the Inspectorate General in Peking, subsequently serving as Inspector General, 1929-1943. The papers comprise three main groups, Confidential Letters and Reports, 1926-1943, Semi-Official Letters and Circulars, 1904-1933 and Inspector General's Correspondence, 1937-1941.

Includes printed guide; From the School of Oriental & African Studies, University of London Ms. English 285232 London, England

Chugoku Kindai-shi-Shiryo: Collection of Government Publications Compiled by the Nationalist Government of China*

中国近代史資料

China; In Chinese

115 reels 35mm

• Series 1: Political History* 中国近代史資料: 財政と経済 (1)

161 original volumes China; In Chinese

51 reels 35mm

Series 2: Economic Materials*

中国近代史資料:財政と経済(2)

264 original volumes China; In Chinese

64 reels 35mm

Dainippon Teikoku Naimu-sho Tokei Hokoku: Statistical Reports of the Department of the Interior of the Japanese Empire*

大日本帝国内務省統計報告

1884 - 1942

1st to 52nd Reports Japan; In Japanese **26 reels 35mm**

Dainippon Teikoku Tokei Tekiyo: Statistical Abstracts of the Japanese Empire*

大日本帝国統計摘要

1887 - 1939

1st to 53rd Abstracts *Japan; In Japanese*

Documents on Contemporary China

1949 - 1975

The collection is divided into five sections:

- Cultural Revolution Red Guard Translations: 103 fiche (Card Catalog: 8 additional fiche)
- Enactments of Party and Government: 98 fiche
- Research and Analysis Reports: 177 fiche
- Bibliography/Research and Leadership Information: 26 fiche
- Provincial/Municipal Data: 113 fiche

The subject indexes which appear at the end of the two printed volumes may perhaps be considered the most valuable parts of the collection. The subject index of the Red Guard Translation Section indexes names of people, places and organizations brought up in Red Guard publications as well as added subjects for the items listed. The other subject index is a combined index for the other four sections of the collection. Many of the source materials in this collection of documents are of 'limited distribution' and almost all of them are from 'widely scattered' materials over which there has been little bibliographic control. Thus, under existing library procedures and operations and, in particular, due to the problem well-known to China researchers created by the inadequate indexing of JPRS, SCMM and SCMP materials, these valuable materials have been difficult to locate, acquire, collate and control. Now, however, these materials have been assembled and organized into a methodical and systematic framework, which has greatly enhanced their accessibility and convenience for research purposes. *Includes printed index on 2 vols.*

China

525 fiche

Edo Bakufu Kankobutsu Shusei: The Collection of Publications under the Edo Shogunate*

江戸幕府刊行物集成 1599 - 1868

Includes guide; 295 original items in 1,771 vols. Japan; In Japanese

Fuken Tokeisho Shusei: Complete Collection of the Statistical Annuals of the Respective Prefectures of Japan*

府県統計書集成

1873 - 1972

Modern Japan is divided administratively into 47 prefectures. These prefectures generally perpetuate the daimyo domains of the Edo period and thus retain many pre modern regional characteristics. (In several prefectures, to meet their own administrative needs, the authorities initiated the compilation and publication of statistics as early as 1873, after the Meiji Restoration.) Despite the obvious value of these statistical reports as basic sources of information on local matters, researchers have long been inconvenienced in trying to utilize them, because no single library or other institution has ever succeeded in acquiring a complete set. Only by seeking out and combining the holdings of many libraries has this complete microfilm edition been made possible.

1,460 reels 35mm

Series 1: Meiji Era, 1873-1912*

府県統計書集成(明治年間)

Includes guide; 2,050 volumes Japan; In Japanese

504 reels 35mm

Series 2: Taisho and Showa Eras, 1913-1945*

府県統計書集成(大正・昭和年間)

Includes guide; 4,550 volumes Japan; In Japanese **636 reels 35mm**

Series 3: Showa Era, 1947-1972*

府県統計書集成(昭和年間・戦後編)

Includes guide; 1,220 volumes Japan; In Japanese **320 reels 35mm**

Great Britain Board of Trade/Overseas Department Economic Surveys

1921 - 1961

These economic surveys of foreign countries published under the aegis of the Board of Trade have a virtue rare in government publications - they are concise and to the point. Written by the Commercial Secretary in the British Embassy or Consulate in the country in question, each report provides a narrative account of the country's economic, financial and trading situation backed by tables of detailed statistics. The statistical information is of particular interest since much of it came from local government sources and was not necessarily published elsewhere.

Please inquire about additional subsets London, England; In English

1,111 fiche

Asia

144 fiche

Hoki Bunrui Taizen: Collection of Laws, Regulations and Ordinances of Japan from the Meiji Restoration to the Meiji Constitution*

法規分類大全

1868 - 1890

Includes guide; Compiled by the Board of Documents, Cabinet of Japan; 1^{st} series: 69 vols; 2^{nd} series: 16 vols Japan; In Japanese

Horei Zensho: Statutes at Large of Japan, Official Edition of the Complete Statutes of The Japanese Empire*

法令全書 1868 - 1945

Includes general, author and subject indexes; Compiled by the Cabinet Sectetariat Japan; In Japanese

235 reels 35mm

Hotta-ke Monjo: Documents of the Hottas, Feudal Lord of the Sakura Domain (Chiba Pref.) in the Edo Period*

堀田家文書

1603 - 1867

The Shimofusa Sakura domain (present Chiba Prefecture, east of Tokyo) was a representative domain in hereditary vassalage to the Tokugawa family in the Edo period (1603-1867). Its frequent changes of fief (transfer of the clan governing area ordered by the Tokugawa Government to make the clan a less powerful competitor to the Government), were recorded by the clan family in large volumes of records. Masayoshi Hotta (1810-1864) the clan master at the end of the Edo period, was a competent government official who was in charge of the diplomatic administration in the Government amidst the political confusion caused by the visit of Admiral Perry. Thus this set of his records also contains much material concerning the diplomatic history at the end of the Edo period. *Includes guide; 1,172 items; Written in India ink*

Japan 238 reels 35mm

Index to the Public Archives of the Ministry of the Colonies of The Netherlands*

1850 - 1921

The Ministry of the Colonies of The Netherlands in The Hague, which existed between 1814 and 1959, handled all colonial affairs for the Dutch East Indies and Dutch West Indies and maintained connections with the administrations of the colonial possessions of other countries and with the governments of China and Japan. This microfiche index gives access to the Ministry's archives.

Netherlands

4,509 fiche

Inoue Kowashi Monjo: Viscount Kowashi Inoue Records*

井上毅文書

1843 - 1895

Kowashi Inoue 1843-1895, was an important government official in the Meiji Era, entering the Meiji Cabinet in 1881. During his government tenure he wrote the draft of the Imperial Meiji Constitution, promulgated the Imperial Rescript on Education, drew up a new educational plan and wrote a code of Laws, among other accomplishments. He wrote huge amounts of original materials concerning the Meiji modernization effort in Japan.

Includes guide; From the holdings of Kokugakuin University Library, Tokyo; This collection of papers is also known by the name of the "Goin Library"; 5,594 manuscripts and 112,326 pages

Tokyo, Japan; In Japanese

94 reels 35mm

Japan and the West: Sources from the Dutch Archives*

1600 - 1850

Filmed in cooperation with the General State Archives of The Netherlands, this project presents materials on Japan currently held in Dutch archives. The project will first concentrate on documents dating from the late 19th and early 20th centuries. A later phase of the project will cover the period 1600-1850. *Japan*

Please inquire for additional information

Part 1: Documents from the Ministry of Foreign Affairs, 1813-1870*

This archive generally covers the period from the "opening" of Japan in the early 1850s until the Meiji Restoration. Much of the material is correspondence covering the major diplomatic questions of the day, including Matthew Perry's 1854 expedition to Japan and the opening of Japanese ports and cities to foreigners.

Japan; In Dutch, English, French, German and Japanese; Various Languages

124 fiche

Part 2: Political Reports on Japan, 1887-1940*

These diplomatic reports concern subjects such as the situation at the Japanese Imperial Court, ministerial crises, political unrest, hostilities and military maneuvers, negotiations on treaties, taxes and trade, political assassinations, etc. Major historical events of the period are covered, including the Sino-Japanese War and the Japanese occupation of Korea. *Japan; In French and Dutch*

84 fiche

• Part 3: The Archive of the Dutch Legation in Japan, 1870-1890*

Please inquire for additional information

• Part 4: The Archive of the Dutch Consulate at Negasaki, 1860-1915*

Please inquire for additional information

• Part 5: The Archive of the Dutch Consulate at Yokohama, 1860-1870*

Japan

Please inquire for additional information

Kokkai Kaigiroku: Proceedings of the National Diet of Japan*

国会会議録

1947 - 1972

The House of Representatives and Councilors, 1^{st} to 69^{th} Sessions. *Japan; In Japanese*

66 reels 35mm

Komin Bunkai (Huang-Ming-Wên-Hai): Historical Biography Compiled on the Authority of Inscriptions and Epitaphs in the Ming Dynasty, Medieval China*

皇明文海

From the holdings of the Hosokawa family, the head of which formerly was the feudal Lord of Kumamoto (Japan.) 175 manuscript volumes; Alternate Transliteration: Huangming Wenhai China; In Chinese

The National Security Archive

1939 - Present

'All of us who have a professional interest in contemporary security and foreign policy issues can only rejoice at the appearance of this new institutional resource.'

~ Gary Sick, Adjunct Professor of Middle East Politics, Columbia University

Previously classified documents on major foreign policy issues from the State Department and other federal agencies arranged by subject set on microfiche. For several years the National Security Archive, a non-profit research institute, has been working to locate, have declassified, organize and index government documents on key areas of U.S. policymaking. Through systematic document searching, sophisticated use of the Freedom of Information Act and computer based cataloging, the Archive has developed an unmatchable collection of primary materials indispensable for research and public debate.

Includes printed guide and index Washington D.C., USA; In English

12,001 fiche

China and the United States: From Hostility to Engagement, 1960-1998

This collection pulls together more than 2,000 documents concerning the relationship between the United States and China, with an emphasis on the 1969-1998 time period. The documents include memos, cables and studies concerning U.S. diplomatic relations with China, records concerning the U.S.-PRC security relationship, documents related to the economic and scientific association with the PRC and intelligence estimates and studies concerning the PRC's foreign policy objectives, military capabilities and internal situation.

Includes printed guide and index Washington D.C., USA

374 fiche

• Japan and the United States: Diplomatic, Security and Economic Relations, Part I, 1960-1976

This collection pulls together more than 2,000 primary source documents detailing the relationship between the United States and Japan during the formative years of their modern alliance. The documents, most of which appear here for the first time, include records of historic U.S.-Japanese summit meetings; communications between heads of state; top-level internal deliberations, including Nixon and Kissinger memoranda of conversation; memos, cables and studies concerning U.S. diplomatic relations with Japan; records concerning the U.S.-Japan security relationship; documents related to trade and international monetary relations with Japan; and intelligence estimates and studies concerning Japan's foreign policy objectives, military capabilities, economic policies and internal situation.

Includes printed guide and index Washington D.C., USA

316 fiche

Japan and the United States Part II: Diplomatic, Security and Economic Relations, 1977-1992

In this second part of the NSA documentation on Japan and U.S. relations, researchers can review primary source government documents that detail the impact of post-Cold War politics on Japan-U.S. relations. As Japan emerges from this period as an economic power in its own right, events such as the Lockheed and Watergate scandals challenge U.S.-Japan diplomatic and economic relations. With the fall of the Soviet regime, the diplomatic rational for the Japan-U.S. alliance is further tested. As lesser Cold-War adversaries, China and North Korea, and new regional and non-state based threats begin to challenge a unique North American "unipolar moment", Japan-U.S. relations are redefined. The NSA documents covering this period are of central importance in researching these events and issues, and include documentation of summits between Presidents Carter, Reagan and H.W. Bush and their Japanese counterparts, policy reviews, internal assessments of various aspects of Japan's foreign, military and economic policies, and intelligence reports, as well as memoranda of conversation and diplomatic cables that provide an intimate view of the dynamics of the U.S.-Japan relationship.

Includes printed guide and index Washington D.C., USA

278 fiche

The National Security Archive cont.

The Kissinger Transcripts: A Verbatim Record U.S. Diplomacy, 1969-1977

As national security adviser (1969-1975) and secretary of state (1973-1977), Henry A. Kissinger played a central, and sometimes dominating, role in shaping U.S. foreign and military policy during the presidential administrations of Richard Nixon and Gerald Ford. In this role Kissinger helped prosecute as well as negotiate an end to the Vietnam War; he carried out secret diplomacy to advance détente with the Soviet Union and rapprochement with China. He pressed for covert operations to destroy the Allende regime in Chile, and implemented the tilt to Pakistan during the 1971 South Asia Crisis. In later years he presided over U.S. policy during the October 1973 Middle East war soon after which he employed a "Shuttle Diplomacy" to contain the Middle East crisis. These are only a few of the prominent political events in which he played a major role. Some three quarters of the 2,163 declassified documents in this collection were produced by Kissinger and his assistants on the National Security Council Staff. Even after Kissinger became Secretary of State, he relied on the NSC system for keeping meeting records, especially of the most sensitive matters such as relations with Beijing and Moscow, Middle East diplomacy, or meetings with the president. For those events when he did not rely on the NSC staff to record a meeting, he depended on a State Department country desk director or more senior officials, such as deputy or assistant secretaries of state, to prepare the 'memcons'. A noteworthy feature of the records of Kissinger's memcons is that they are literally verbatim records of the meetings.

Includes guide and index Washington D.C., USA

490 fiche

• The United States and the Two Koreas: 1969-2000

The National Security Archive's collection on U.S.-Korean relations covers both diplomatic, security, and economic relations between the United States and its ally, South Korea; and challenges to the U.S. posed by an adversarial North Korea. It spans events dating from the Nixon administration's response to the April 15, 1969 downing of a U.S. EC-121 reconnaissance plane over the Sea of Japan by North Korean MiG-17s to efforts during the Clinton years to deter Pyongyang's nuclear ambitions. The collection contains 1,697 records released by the State Department, the Pentagon, the Central Intelligence Agency, and other agencies, as well as historical material compiled through research at the National Archives and the presidential libraries. The many newly-declassified documents in the set deal with a wide range of significant themes and events. These include detailed contingency plans for military strikes against North Korea in response to the EC-121 incident; growing concern over North Korea's economic instability; the leadership transition from Kim Il Sung to Kim Jong Il in Pyongyang; political liberalization in South Korea (from the Kwangju uprising to the election of Kim Dae Jung); U.S.-South Korea economic relations; a historic summit meeting between the leaders of South and North Korea in 2000, and secret discussions with other powers, including Japan, China and Russia, aimed at coordinating an international diplomatic response to North Korea's threat to regional security.

Includes guide and index Washington D.C., USA

480 fiche

Nihon Ōdai Ichiran: Annales des Empereurs du Japon* 日本王代一覧

1835

Translated by I. Titsingh and J. Klaproth Japan

Okuma Monjo: Okuma Records*

大隈文書

1838 - 1922

Shigenobu Okuma (1838-1922), was a statesman and Cabinet member in the Meiji Taisho era. These papers cover the political events in which he was involved and also include correspondence addressed to him by both Japanese people and foreigners. The documents are important in that they describe in detail previously unknown historic events surrounding the Imperial restoration of Meiji.

Includes guide; From the holdings of Waseda University, Tokyo; 5,200 original documents and 8,200 letters Tokyo, Japan; In Japanese

186 reels 35mm

Okurasho Ginko-kyoku Nempo: Statistical Annual Reports of the Banking Bureau of the Ministry of Finance, Japanese Government*

大蔵省銀行局年報

1873 - 1940

1st to 65th annual reports Japan; In Japanese **41 reels 35mm**

Okurasho Nempo: Annual Reports of the Ministry of Finance, Japanese Government*

大蔵省年報 1875 - 1941

1st to 67th annual reports Japan; In Japanese **32 reels 35mm**

Public Record Office: Foreign Office Registers and Indexes of Correspondence

1793 - 1919

The only means of access to the correspondence and dispatches of the Foreign Office is through the contemporary handwritten Registers in the Reference Room of the Public Record Office. The correspondents were statesmen, ambassadors, consuls, spies, British travellers abroad and foreign citizens from every part of the world. This consular reporting and intelligence gathering system provides what is often the only consistent series of reports in existence on the political and economic history of many countries. Three sets of Foreign Office Registers have been published on microfiche together with the contemporary indexes. Since documents listed in the Registers cannot be identified and retrieved without their Class List numbers the relevant Class List number has been added to each microfiche. Researchers are generally interested in the diplomatic correspondence with a particular country. The Registers and Indexes have been published in the following groups of countries.

Please inquire about additional subsets; The P.R.O. Foreign Office Registers are part of NIDS-UK and Ireland, but are supplied as a separate series; They do not form part of a subscription to NIDS Great Britain

2,949 fiche

Asia and the Pacific, 1793-1919

Great Britain 1,078 fiche

Records of the War Relocation Authority

1941

'Life in the camps was not easy. It was inadequate and morale-killing. But never in those months did we lose faith in America.' ~ An internee

Set in motion by the rumours and fears that followed the Japanese bombing of Pearl Harbour in December 1941, the war relocation effort was a complex and often confusing process for those affected. The Records of the War Relocation Authority illustrate both the complexity of the WRA organizational structure and the efforts of the authorities to portray the relocation centres as normal communities. They also include camp publications and other documents reflecting the conflicting emotional state of the internees and their struggles to preserve a sense of normal existence.

Field Basic Documentation

USA

115 reels 35mm

Reigi Ruiten Collection of Records of Various Ceremonies in the Imperial Court*

礼儀類典

1628 - 1700

Mitsukuni Tokugawa (1628-1700), in obedience to a command by the Emperor, compiled these records in the Shoko Bekkan annex building, which was specially built within the premises of the Mito castle in 1686. The records were presented to the Imperial court and the shogunate in 1700. The collection covers traditional and regular customs at the Imperial court and other irregularly held ceremonies and events. A useful collection for those studying ancient practices and history.

Includes guide; 1 reel in color; From the holdings of the National Diet Library and the Cabinet Library; 620 original books Japan; In Japanese

64 reels 35mm

Rekidai Shikanroku: Historical Records of the Government Service of the Tokugawa Shogunate*

歴代仕官録

From the Holdings of the National Archives; 29 volumes Japan; In Japanese

6 reels 35mm

Ryoji Hokoku Shiryo: Japanese Consular Reports*

領事報告資料

1881 - 1913

In 1858 Japan was forced to open up the country under pressure from powerful Western industrial nations, but it was only after the Meiji Restoration of 1868 that Japan set up consulates in foreign countries. The first consulate was opened in Shanghai in August 1870 and in the same year embassies were established in the U.K., Germany, France and the U.S.A. The first Consular Reports were printed by the Ministry of Foreign Affairs with the title "The Commercial Reports (Tsusho ihen)" in 1881. They were printed as periodical publications. The Japanese Consular Reports which were printed and made available to merchants cover the period from 1881 to 1943. *Includes index and guide*

Japan; In Japanese

Ryuei-Himani-ki: Calendar of the Tokugawa Feudal Government*

柳営日次記

1656 - 1856

Includes guide; 771 vols; Written in India ink Japan; In Japanese 130 reels 35mm

Satake Monjo: Documents of the Satakes, Feudal Lords of the Akita Domain in the Modern Age*

佐竹文書

Includes guide; From the holdings of the Akita Public Library, Akita Prefecture; 652 original volumes; Handwritten in India ink Akita Prefecture, Japan; In Japanese

52 reels 35mm

A Selection of Public Records

1606 - 1949

The records of the Public Record Office document the activities of government departments, courts of law and similar official bodies operating in the United Kingdom from the 11th century to the present day. The Public Record Office had pioneered in making this vast amount of original source material available to scholars throughout the world by providing microfilm. To meet an ever-increasing demand with cooperation of the PRO, we instituted a major 35mm microfilm project in 1972. Below is a list of classes of documents micropublished by Kraus. They have been selected and organized according to the general subjects and geographical areas about which information has been most frequently requested at the PRO, Bibliographical guides accompany some sections.

Please inquire about additional subsets; Please inquire for a listing of documents filmed England

2,394 reels 35mm

- China, 1815-1905
 568 reels 35mm
- Japan, 1861-1926
 11 reels 35mm

Shanghai Kaikan Junenho: China Imperial Maritime Customs, Decennial Reports*

上海海関十年報

1882 - 1931

1st reports to 5th reports China; In English

9 reels 35mm

Shoki Nippon Kankei Bei Ei Ryokoku Gikai Shiryo: The Materials in Japan of the Assemblies of Both the United Kingdom and the United States*

初期日本関係米英両国議会資料

Japan; In English & Japanese
10 reels 35mm

Teikoku Gikai Gijiroku: Proceedings of the Imperial Diet of Japan*

帝国議会議事録

1890 - 1947

The House of Peers and Representatives, 1^{st} to 92^{nd} Sessions. *Includes 2 reel index;*

Japan; In Japanese **87 reels 35mm**

Tosanokuni Gunsho Ruiju: Collection of Documents in Relation to Tosa*

土佐國群書類従

Includes guide; From the holdings of the National Archive; 304 original volumes Kochi Prefecture, Japan; In Japanese

40 reels 35mm

Linguistics・语言学・言語学・언어학

Edojidai Ryuzu Jibiki Daishusei: Collection of Popular Japanese Language Dictionaries in the Edo Period*

江戸時代流通字引大集成

1603 - 1867

This collection contains editions of popular Japanese language dictionaries used as encyclopedias in the Edo period (1603-1867). The "setsuyo shu" word book or dictionary was the Kanji-Japanese dictionary most widely used in the Muromachi period (1392-1573). During the Edo period, it received even wider and more popular acceptance. It became the one book possessed by each household. These collected volumes represent not only the language used in the Edo period but also the substance of daily life and the reality of cultural life in the period. This collection classifies 338 books into eight categories, microfilmed in chronological order.

Includes guide; From the holdings of the National Diet Library, Tokyo; 338 original books Tokyo, Japan; In Japanese

94 reels 35mm

Kojisho Shusei: Collection of Japanese Classical Language Dictionaries*

古辞書集成

Includes guide; From the holdings of the Seikado Library, Tokyo; 361 original manuscripts and printed books Tokyo, Japan; In Japanese

178 reels 35mm

Kokugogaku Shiryo Shusei: Dr. K. Matsui Collection of Japanese Classical Language*

国語学資料集成

Includes guide; From the holdings of the Seikado Library, Tokyo; 472 manuscripts and printed books Tokyo, Japan; In Japanese

Shoki Nihon Eigaku Shiryo Shusei: Collection of Historical Materials Pertaining to the Development of English Language Study in Japan*初期日本英学資料集成

1840 - 1884

Includes guide; 230 original items Japan; In Japanese

34 reels 35mm

Literature・文学・文学・문학

Asian Books in the Russian Language

1920

This microfiche collection of Asian books from the Biblioteka Akademii Nauk (BAN) is comprised of works by Russian Orientalists (vostokovedy) published up until the 1920s in St. Petersburg, Moscow, Kazan', Peking, Vladivostok, Tomsk, Omsk, Irkutsk, Kiev, Harbin, Tokyo and Yokohama.

From the Biblioteka Akademii Nauk; Complete title lists available upon request; Some titles are included in more than one collection since they are related to more than one country; The complete collection includes all 136 titles
St. Petersburg, Russia

707 fiche

China

66 titles St. Petersburg, Russia **350 fiche**

Japan

28 titles St. Petersburg, Russia **200 fiche**

Manchuria

16 titles St. Petersburg, Russia **102 fiche**

Mongolia

52 titles St. Petersburg, Russia **281 fiche**

• Tibet

15 titles St. Petersburg, Russia **89 fiche**

Chinese Culture Series

This series contains rare editions, many xylographic, of Chinese classics, including early editions of the poems of Du Fu 杜甫(712-770 A.D.), an early Qing Dynasty imprint of the famous novel *Shui hu zhuan*, 「水浒传」, a collection of the works of Lu Yun 陸雲(265-303 A.D.) and the collected works of Tang poet Wei Ying-wu 韋應物 (c. 735-835 A.D.).

101 titles

China; In Chinese

Chōsenshi Genpon Collection: Imanishi Collection of Original Texts on Korean History in the Holdings of the Tenri Central Library, Nara Prefecture*

朝鮮史原本コレクション

667 items in 1,532 parts Korea; In Korean **154 reels 35mm**

Edo Bungaku Sokan: Collection of Edo Literature, Essential Illustrated, Novelistic and Dramatic Works*

江戸文学総瞰

This outstanding collection is useful in studying both popular Edo literature and the social conditions of the time. *Includes guide; From the holdings of the Daitokyu Memorial Library, Tokyo; 878 original items in 1,530 parts Tokyo, Japan; In Japanese*

90 reels 35mm

Kagaku Shiryo Shusei: Collection of Waka (31-Syllable Japanese Poems), Renga (Linked Verse), Haikai (17-Syllable Verse), Kyoka (Comic Poems) and Senryu (Satirical Poems)*

歌学資料集成

Includes guide; From the holdings of the Seikado Library, Tokyo; 1,133 original manuscripts and printed books Tokyo, Japan; In Japanese

252 reels 35mm

Katei Collection of Edo Literature and Dramatic Works* 霞亭文庫

Includes guide; From the holdings of the Tokyo University General Library; 2,032 original volumes Tokyo, Japan; In Japanese

72 reels 35mm

Mango Bunkenshu, Gogakuhen: Tenri-Collection of the Manchu-Books in Manchu-Characters (Dictionaries, Grammar and Readers)*

満語文献集 語学編

From the holdings of the Tenri Central Library, Nara Prefecture; 30 items, 43,580 pages, 314 parts Nara Prefecture, Japan; In Manchurian

Meijiki Kankobutsu Shusei: Japan Meiji Short Titles Catalog (JMSTC), Literature and Linguistics*

明治期刊行物集成

1868 - 1912

Based largely on the holdings of Waseda University as well as the partial holdings of libraries around the world, this collection attempts to supply all Japanese books published from 1868-1912.

Includes title list and cumulative index in 2 vols; 12,866 original items

Japan; In Japanese

45,504 fiche

Monogatari Bungakusho Shusei: Collection of Old Tales and Critical Works*

物語文学書集成

Includes guide; From the holdings of the Seikado Library, Tokyo; 938 original items in 4,130 volumes Japan; In Japanese

318 reels 35mm

Ozaki Kyuya Collection of Edo Light Literature, Ballads and Songs*

尾崎久弥コレクション

1500 - 1800

This collection contains pre-Meiji novels, Ukiyoe, Kabuki and performing arts literature including material on Kayo (old Japanese ballads and songs.)

From the Housa Library, Nagoya; Includes guide

Nagoya, Japan; In Japanese

120 reels 35mm

Renga Haikai-sho Shusei: Shachiku-Chikurei-Chiju Collection of Renga (Linked Verse) and Haikai-sho (17-Syllable Verse)*

連歌俳諧書集成

Includes chronologically classified catalog; From the holdings of the Tokyo University General Library; 3,674 original manuscripts and printed books Tokyo, Japan; In Japanese

11,143 fiche

Seikado Bunko Shinsu Kotenseki: Unlisted and Dynastic Literature Manuscripts from the Kamakura Era to the Edo Era*

静嘉堂文庫新収古典籍

Includes guide; From the holdings of the Seikado Bunko Library, Tokyo Tokyo, Japan; In Japanese

Shoki Nihon Ran, Futsu, Doku, Rogo Bunkenshu: Collection of Early Japanese Manuals of the Dutch, French, German and Russian Languages*

初期日本蘭仏独露語文献集 1793 - 1904

Includes guide; 154 manuscripts and printed books Japan; In Japanese

34 reels 35mm

Taisho Bungeisho Shusei*

大正文芸書集成

1912 - 1926

This collection, in 4 parts, supplies selected Japanese literature published during Taisho era (1912-1926).

- **Part I**: Series, Unit # 1-9
- Part II: Complete works, Joint works, Posthumous works, Unit # 10-12
- Part III: Collection of poems, Unit # 13-16
- Part IV: Selected titles of important authors, Unit # 17-19

Includes title listing; Based largely on the holdings of Waseda University; 2,548 books Japan; In Japanese

8,419 fiche

Taisho Jinbutsu/Bungei/Shakaihyoronsho Shusei*

大正人物・文芸・社会評論書集成

Tanizawa Eiichi Collection, selected 250 books reflecting the culture and literature of the Taisho era. *Includes guide*

Japan; In Japanese

Mass Communications ・大规模宣传・マスコミュニケーション・대중매체

The BBC Summary of World Broadcasts

1939 - 1997

In the summer of 1939, with a world war on the horizon and many of the normal communication channels about to disappear, the British Broadcasting Corporation (BBC) began monitoring radio broadcasts in other countries. They began with five countries. Since then, monitoring has grown to include over 100 countries.

Throughout the world, the BBC continually monitors major foreign radio broadcasts from strategically placed listening posts. Transcripts of broadcasts are then edited and translated into English.

In addition to being useful for studying current global affairs, the *BBC Summary of World Broadcasts* chronicles important historical events, such as the first man in space, the invasion of Czechoslovakia, and the Chernobyl incident. Included are detailed accounts of events from different perspectives--some factual, some propaganda. These uncensored transcripts often provide critical information not available through "official" news sources.

Due to the overwhelming quantity of broadcasts, the *BBC Summary of World Broadcasts* provides a representative sample of the material monitored. Publications and topics include speeches by national leaders; military, political, economic, scientific, and cultural developments and appointments; propaganda trends, including subversion and incitement to revolt (particularly by means of "freedom stations" purporting to operate within the country addressed, but in reality outside it); and radio developments. During time of war, publications also include official war communiqués, news reports from the fronts, reports indicative of resistance activities, and news and talks giving indications of public morale.

The *BBC Summary of World Broadcasts* is available in sets organized by region, by time period, or both. Prior to 1947, all parts were grouped together into one series in *Digest of World* Broadcasts (the publication's original name). In the years that followed, groupings varied in size and number (for example, from 1947-1949, the *Summary of World Broadcasts* was divided into three parts: U.S.S.R. and Eastern Europe; Germany and Austria; and the rest of the world). Publication frequency also varied, from daily publication in 1939 to six days a week. (At times, frequency was five times a week and periodical.)

Also included is *The Monitoring Report*, a brief summary of the major items and trends of broadcasting throughout the world, which was published daily from April 1940 to January 1947 and five times a week from 1947 to November 30, 1996.

13,120 fiche & 758 reels of 35mm London, England; In English

13,878 Various

Censored Japanese Serials of the Pre-1946 Period*

1924 - 1944

During the occupation of Japan, the General Headquarters of the Supreme Commander for the Allied Powers (GH-SCAP) assembled certain documents and publications that were gathered from numerous Japanese government agencies and military posts in order to help with the governing of post-war Japan. This collection, in two parts, consists of most of those documents.

- Part I: Includes general magazines, newsletters, news reports and literary magazines. 742 titles
 published between 1924 and 1944. In Japanese except for two Chinese and one Koreanlanguage serial published in Japan.
- **Part II**: Includes titles by left-wing and right-wing political activists and listings of more than 300 censored titles from the pre-1946 period.

Japan; In Chinese, Korean & Japanese; Various Languages

270 reels 35mm

Human Rights Watch Publications

1980 - 2008

Founded in 1978, Human Rights Watch is dedicated to protecting the rights of individuals worldwide. The organization conducts regular, systematic investigations of human rights abuses in approximately 70 countries and produces a wealth of timely publications documenting these crimes. Since it began publishing reports in 1980, Human Rights Watch has produced more than 1,200 publications, covering over 100 countries and ranging from 6-page, country-specific investigations to the comprehensive Human Rights Watch Annual Report and longer reports of 900 pages. All of these publications are now available on microfiche. The HRW microfiche collection is available on a year-of-publication basis.

"We see this as an important agreement, both for preservation of our publications and also for ease of access to the older materials, which are often difficult to find." —Patrick Minges, Director of Publications, Human Rights Watch.

Human Rights Watch publications contain information not available from any other source, covering many of the most significant issues of our times. They are relied upon by citizens' organizations, policymakers, the press, the academic community and concerned individuals worldwide. Libraries and their patrons will find the microfiche edition of the Human Rights Watch 1980–2008 publications to be an invaluable resource.

Ongoing supplements will be added to the *Alternative Press* collection on a yearly basis. *IISA*

2,657 fiche

Military・军事、军队・軍事、軍隊・군대

Chohatsu Bukken Ichiranhyo: Requisitioned Materials List in the Meiji Era*

徴発物件一覧表

During the threatening period leading up to the outbreak of the Sino Japanese War and the Russo Japanese War, Japan readied itself for the emergency by assessing its national power. This collection is a series of confidential statistical reports including "Kyobuseibyo" (an administrative list of total military supplies) compiled by the Special Staff Office of the Japanese Army, showing materials available for requisition in the future. Because of the nature of this document, the entries are itemized to the minutest detail, even down to the former administrative district names for sections of villages before the consolidation of municipalities (cities, towns and villages) in the 22nd year of Meiji. *Includes guide; 75 original vols.*

Japan; In Japanese

24 reels 35mm

Gobankata Daidaiki: Directory of Military Officials in the Tokugawa Regime*

御番方代々記

1584 - 1819

This directory lists the vassals that served in military posts in the early Tokugawa regime. The oldest record dates back to the 12th year of Tensho (1584) and the latest one to the 2nd year of Bunsei (1819). All listings include personal background information. The directory is an excellent research tool for inquiry into the fundamental political structure of the Tokugawa regime.

Includes guide; 394 handwritten books; From the holdings of National Archives Japan; In Japanese

Inoue Tadashiro Monjo: Tadashiro Inoue Records, Collection of Documents of the Scientific and Technological Administration in Wartime*

井上匡四郎文書

Includes guide compiled by Kokugakuin University; From the holdings of Kokugakuin University Library, Tokyo; 13,000 original items Tokyo, Japan; In Japanese

168 reels 35mm

Minobe Yoji Monjo: Yoji Minobe Collection of Materials Concerning Wartime Economic Policies*

美濃部洋次文書

1900 - 1953

These documents were collected during the Second World War by Yoji Minobe, 1900 1953, a commerce and industry department bureaucrat. The documents are also called "National Policies Society Records" because they were entrusted first by Minobe to the National Policies Society before they finally came into the possession of the Tokyo University General Library in 1985. This collection of documents is regarded as essential for research into economic policies and political history under the wartime regime.

Includes guide; From the holdings of the Tokyo University General Library; 8,100 original items Tokyo, Japan; In Japanese

114 reels 35mm

Personal Papers · 个人文献·私文書・사문서

Hayashide Kenjiro Kankei Monjo*

林出腎次郎関係文書

Records and papers of Kenjiro Hayashide, interpreter of Puyi, Emperor of Manchukuo. *Includes guide Japan; In Japanese*

10 reels 35mm

Ishida-ke Monjo: Documents of the Ishidas, the Village Squire of Central Japan in the Edo Period*

石田家文書

Includes guide; 5,414 original items Japan; In Japanese

42 reels 35mm

Kamo Wakeikazuchi Jinja Saida-ke Monjo: Documents of the Saida Household of the Kamowake Ikazuchi Shrine*

賀茂別雷神社座田家文書

Includes guide; 889 original items; From the holdings of Kokugakuin University, Tokyo Tokyo, Japan; In Japanese

Mitsui-ke Shiryo: Historical Materials of the House of Mitsui*

1600 - 1900

Chronological Collection of Mitsui Documents 93 original vols. Japan; In Japanese 26 reels 35mm

Takuzo, Hanai. The Papers of Hanai Takuzo*

花井卓蔵文書

1868 - 1931

This collection, of particular interest to all those studying Japanese pre-war legal history, constitutes the papers and records of Hanai Takuzo (1868-1931). Hanai was a famous criminal law attorney who participated in the trials for both the Hibiya Incendiary Affair and the Taikyaku Incident. He was also a member of the Upper House and Lower House of Japan. During the period when he was in the Diet, he played an important and active role in modern Japanese lawmaking as a member of the Legislation Committee. These papers shed light on legislation in which Hanai was personally involved, as well as on the general process of lawmaking.

Includes 156 page guide; From Keio University Library, Tokyo

Tokyo, Japan; In Japanese

40 reels 35mm

Yasuda Tetsunosuke Kankei Monjo: Tetsunosuke Yasuda Records Covering the Imperial Family Cabinet*

安田銕之助関係文書

Includes guide; From the holdings of Gakushuin University Library, Tokyo; 252 original items Tokyo, Japan; In Japanese

14 reels 35mm

Politics・政治学・政治学・정치학

Chugoku Seiji Keizai Kankei Shinbun Kirinukishu: Matsumoto Collection of Chinese Press Cuttings of Politics and the Economy in the 20th Century*

中国政治経済関係新聞切抜集

1908 - 1923

10 classifications China; In Chinese

Goto, Shimpei Monjo. Count Shimpei Goto Records*

後藤新平文書

1857 - 1929

Count Shimpei Goto (1857-1929) was a famous statesman of the Meiji and Taisho periods. He is known for his efforts in modernizing Japan, particularly in the areas of administration, the economy, foreign relations, medical science and education. As Minister of State he took an active part in the process and development of Japanese Imperial expansion. In 1928, Goto became Mayor of Tokyo and began the process of restoring diplomatic relations between Japan and the USSR by extending to a Russian representative an invitation to come to Japan. This microfilm edition contains the complete collection of all of Goto's papers, in chronological order.

Includes guide; 130,000 original pages; From the holdings of the Goto Shimpei Memorial Museum, Iwate Prefecture Iwate Prefecture, Japan; In Japanese

88 reels 35mm

Nambu-han Karo-seki Nisshi: Political and Economic Calendar of the Nambu, Feudal Lord of the Morioka Domain in the Modern Age*

南部藩家老席日誌

Includes guide; 189 handwritten books; From the holdings of the Public Hall of Morioka City, Iwate Prefecture Morioka City, Iwate Prefecture, Japan; In Japanese

158 reels 35mm

Oyama Ikuo Kankei Shiryo*

大山郁夫関係資料

The personal records and papers of scholar, political refugee, pacifist and statesman of the proletarian party Ikuo Oyama, make up this collection.

Includes guide; From the holdings of Waseda University, Tokyo Tokyo, Japan; In Japanese

40 reels 35mm

Tsiang Diaries

1944 - 1965

Dr. Tingfu Fuller Tsiang (1895-1965), a scholar, educator and diplomat, started his political career as the Chinese ambassador to the Soviet Union in 1936. After February 1938 he served as director of the political department of the Executive Yuan. Tsiang was named China's permanent representative to the United Nations in 1947 and was ambassador to the United States from 1961 to 1965. He is perhaps best known for his appointment to the United Nations. While serving in this capacity, Tsiang campaigned for the right of the Chiang Kai'shek government, which governed only Taiwan and other islands off the coast of the mainland, to represent China at the United Nations. Dr. Tsiang wrote in a letter to The New York Times, "The Communist regime is un-Chinese in origin and un-Chinese in character and purpose. Morally, it cannot represent the Chinese people." Although his position became increasingly difficult after the Central People's Government of the People's Republic of China was established in 1949, Tsiang remained a well-respected figure throughout his diplomatic career. In addition to his unflagging support of Nationalist China, Tsiang advocated international recognition and autonomy for the peoples of Indonesia, Palestine, Czechoslovakia, Ceylon and others. He once said that "all people must make up their minds to respect the ideology of others...it is impossible to maintain that the world must accept one system." The collection contains the personal reflections of this political figure for the years encompassing his most active diplomatic work. The diaries are written in English and contain one-page entries for each day. The collection was filmed from volumes housed at Harvard University.

China; In English

Religion・宗教、思想・宗教、思想・종교

Asia: "E" Reports for Asia from the United Society for the Propagation of the Gospel*

1901 - 1952

Comprising India and the Far East.

63 reels 35mm

Rare Buddhist Sanskrit Manuscripts

862 AD - 1952 AD

Between February 1873 and May 1876, Dr. Daniel Wright, surgeon to the British Residency at Kathmandu, Nepal, collected a large number of Buddhist manuscripts. They are recognized as a unique group of priceless cultural and historical artifacts. Now held at Cambridge University Library, parts I and II of the microfilm collection are comprised 267 manuscripts containing approximately 23,000 leaves, and includes the oldest Buddhist Sanskrit and Nepalese manuscripts ever found, including two extraordinary documents from the 9th century A.D. The main historical importance of the present collection consists in the names of kings given, in so many cases, along with the carefully and minutely expressed dates of writing..., states the guide to the collection, authored by Cecil Bendall, Cambridge University Press, 1883. Bendall explains that keeping in view the double local origin of our collection, the subject of History, like that of Palaeography, falls into two main divisions, relating respectively to Bengal and Nepal. As Bendall states, the collection allows the user to gain fresh and valuable pieces of contemporary testimony about events happening at the time of writing.

Printed guide included: Catalogue of Buddhist Sanskrit Manuscripts in the University Library, Cambridge, by Cecil Bendall, Cambridge University Press, 1883

Cambridge, England

91 reels 35mm

Shaji Torishirabe Ruisan: A Compilation of Documents of the Religious Reform in the Meiji Period*

社寺取調類纂

Includes guide; From the holdings of the National Diet Library; 195 original manuscripts Japan; In Japanese

68 reels 35mm

Travels & Exploration・旅行记、探险旅行・旅行記、探検旅行・여행, 탐험

Chūgoku Chōsaryokō Hōkokusho: Reports of Research Travel in China*

中国調査旅行報告書

1916 - 1935

Research reports by senior-year students of the Japanese Commerical College in Shanghai, covering their travels in China, focusing on the Chinese economy, finance, industry, transportation, population, social system, education, culture, etc. 10th to 29th reports (1916-1935).

China; In Japanese

Hakluyt Society, Extra Series, Vols. 1-12*

Accounts of the principal navigations, voyages, trafiques and discoveries of the English Nation, edited by Richard Hakluyt.

Please inquire about additional subsets

55 fiche

Memorials of the Empire of Japan, 1500-1700*

Hakluyt Society, Extra Series Vol. 8; Edited, with notes, by Thomas Rundall

4 fiche

Monogatari Bungaku Sokan: Diatokyu Collection of Tales, Essays, Diaries and Accounts of Travels in the Heian, Kamakura and Muromachi Periods*

(古写古版)物語文学総瞰

Includes guide; From the holdings of the Daitokyu Memorial Library, Tokyo; 95 original manuscripts and printed books Japan; In Japanese

80 reels 35mm

Toa-Dobun-Shoin Dairyokoshi: Travel Journals Written by the Students of the Toa-Dobun-Shoin/Japanese Commercial College, Shanghai, who Participated in Research Travels in China*

東亜同文書院大旅行誌

1908 - 1943

1st to 34th Research Travel China

14 reels 35mm

Voyage from China to the North-West Coast of America and from Bengal, J. Meares*

1786 - 1789

This work includes some account of the trade between the N.W. Coast of America and China. Complete with appendices, tables and maps.

London, 1790, P.V. London, England



Serials

• 杂志 • 雜誌 • 연속간행물

(Organized Alphabetically by Country)

Please inquire about minimum orders



China

Canton General Price Current*†

1834 - 1837 Canton, China Weekly

1 reel 35mm

Canton Times

1919 - 1920 Canton, China Vols. 1-2; Lacks numerous issues 2 reels 35mm

Celestial Empire*

1874-1897, 1900-1908 & 1918-1927 Shanghai, China Weekly

67 reels 35mm

Chin Jih Hsin Wen Jinri Xinwen

今日新闻 1962 - 1969 Peking, China Alternative Transliteration: Jinri Xinwen

15 reels 35mm Catalog# 67675

China Critic

1939 - 1946 China Vol. 24 no. 1-Vol. 34 no. 6 1 reel 35mm

China Press*

1916-1924 & 1949 Shanghai, China

Please inquire for additional information

The China Press

1925 - 1938 Shanghai, China **84 reels 35mm** Catalog# **67676**

China Weekly Review

1917 - 1953 Shanghai, China Throughout its existence, this was a primary source of information for students of economics and politics. From the earliest years of the National Republic, when it was called Millard's Review (1917-1921) and Weekly Review of the Far East (1921-23), to the first years of the Peoples' Republic, this weekly chronicled the rapidly changing and often dangerous events in China. The magazine was revived after being suppressed during the Japanese occupation. In 1953 it was forced to cease publication, doubtless because of its Western orientation.

Publication changed names from Millard's Review to China Weekly Review (July, 1921) and then to China Monthly Review (December, 1951)

40 reels 35mm Catalog# 67677

Chinese Recorder

1868 - 1940 Foochow, China 18 reels 35mm Catalog# 67678

Chinese Repository

1832 - 1851 Canton, China Vols. 1-20; Includes index

4 reels 35mm Catalog# 67665

Chinese Times*†

1886 - 1891 Tientsin, China Weekly

4 reels 35mm

Chung Hua T'u Shu Kuan Hsieh Hui Hai Pao

中华时增加会报

1925 - 1940 China

China
Vols. 1-14 no. 5; Alternate
Transliteration: Zhonghua Tushuguan
Xiehui Haibao

1 reel 35mm

Evening Gazette*†

1874 Shanghai, China *Daily*

2 reels 35mm

Gaiko Geppo (Wai-chaio Yüeh-pao): Foreign Affairs Monthly, Republic of China*

外交月報〔中華民国〕

1932 - 1936

China

Vols. 1-9; Alternate Transliteration: Wai Jiao Yue Bao [Zhonghua Minguo] In Chinese

10 reels 35mm

Manchuria Gazette*

1932 - 1945

China

From a Japanese Collection; Japanese Title: Manshu-koku Seifu Koho/Manshu-koku Empire, Official Gazette - From the Foundation of the Destruction

120 reels 35mm

North China Daily News*†

1869, 1871-1879 & 1889-1893 Shanghai, China Daily

25 reels 35mm

North China Herald

1850 - 1941 Shanghai, China *Vols.* 1-221

114 reels 35mm Catalog# 61197

North China Star*

1928 - 1941 Tientsin, China 1919-1921 also available on 3 reels 35mm

75 reels 35mm

Peiping Chronicle*

1932 - 1942 Beijing, China

Please inquire for additional information

Peking Daily News

1914 - 1917
Peking, China
Continues Chinese Public Opinion
3 reels 35mm

Peking Gazette

1915 - 1917 Peking, China **6 reels 35mm**

Peking Leader

1918 - 1919 Peking, China 1 reel 35mm

Shanghai Evening Courier*†

1874 Shanghai, China Daily

2 reels 35mm

Shanghai Gazette

1919 - 1921 Shanghai, China **2 reels 35mm**

Shanghai Times

1914 - 1921 Shanghai, China Incomplete; Filmed from the most complete file available 20 reels 35mm

Waijiao Gongbao (Waichaio Kung-pao)*

外交公報〔中華民国〕 1921 - 1928 China

No. 1-82; Lacks no. 14; From a Japanese Collection, Gaiko Koho, Japanese Title; Official Gazette of Foreign Affairs, China

14 reels 35mm

Weiter Misroch

1921 - 1922 Harbin, China Vols. 1-2; i.e. no. 1-61; All pub; Lacks 4 issues

1 reel 35mm

Yenching Journal of Social Studies (Yenching University)

1938 - 1950 Peking, China Vol. 1-12; Suspended Aug. 1941 - Aug. 1948

1 reel 35mm

50 reels 35mm

Zhengfu Gongbao (Cheng-fu Kung-pao): Official Gazette*

政府公報〔中華民国〕 1912 - 1919 China From the Japanese Collection; Seifu Koho, Japanese Title; Lacks some issue in 1915, 1916 & 1918

Hong Kong

China Mail*†

1856-1858, 1863-1864 & 1866-1873 Hong Kong Weekly; 1845-1860 also available on 2 reels 35mm

26 reels 35mm

China Overland Trade Reporter*†

1858-1861, 1863-1871 & 1878-1888 Hong Kong *Weekly*

10 reels 35mm

Daily Advertiser*†

1871 - 1873 Hong Kong *Daily*

4 reels 35mm

Daily Bulletin*†

1918 - 1919 Hong Kong Daily

2.5 reels 35mm

Hong Kong Catholic Register*†

1878 - 1887 Hong Kong Irregular 1 reel 35mm

Hong Kong Daily Press*†

1864 - 1874 Hong Kong *Daily* **27 reels 35mm**

Hong Kong Naturalist*

1930 - 1941 Hong Kong

This quarterly illustrated journal was edited and founded by Dr. G.A.C. Herklots, late of Hong Kong University. Concerned principally with the natural history of Hong Kong, the journal also covers the flora and fauna of the South China mainland.

Vols. 1-10 & supplements 1-6

4 reels 35mm

Hong Kong News*

1941 - 1945 Hong Kong **7 reels 35mm**

Hong Kong Telegraph*†

1881-1883, 1885-1886, 1888, 1897-1908 & 1912-1924 Hong Kong Daily; Please inquire about 1900-1941

125 reels 35mm

Hong Kong Times, etc.**

1873 - 1876 Hong Kong *Daily*

9 reels 35mm

Hong Kong Weekly Press*

1895 - 1909 Hong Kong **20 reels 35mm**

Kung Sheung Yat Po

Hong Kong 4 reels 35mm Catalog# 67671

Overland Friend of China*†

1847 & 1849-1859 Hong Kong **2 reels 35mm**

Overland Register and Price Current*†

1846 - 1861 Hong Kong Irregular

2 reels 35mm

South China Morning Post

1962 - 2003 Hong Kong Also available 1903-1916, 1941, 1951-1955, 1984-1987 & 1989-1997 on 530 reels 35mm; Continuation available at 25 reels/year

65 reels 35mm Catalog# 67672

Wah Kiu Yat Po

1962 Hong Kong 12 reels 35mm Catalog# 67674

Japan

The Accounting Published by The Japan Society of Accounting*

1917 - 1944 Japan

Includes guide; Vol. 1 no. 1 - Vol. 55 no. 2; 324 issues

54 reels 35mm

Asian Medical Journal

1989 Tokyo, Japan *Vol.* 32

1 reel 35mm Catalog# 16182

Atelier/Seikatsu Bijutsu: An Art Journal*

アトリヱ・生活美術

1924 - 1943

Japan

Founded in 1924, this was a modern and popular magazine at the center of artistic journalism in pre-war Japan. It focused on original criticism of young and energetic artists, methodological articles for artistic education and features on exhibitions.

Includes guide; Complete except for one special supplement; Founded by Kanae Yamamoto

50 reels 35mm

Bijutsu no Nihon: Magazine of Japanese Fine Art, Traditional Art*

美術の日本 1909 - 1937

Japan

Vol. 1 no. 1 - Vol. 15 no. 8; Includes guide

15 reels 35mm

Chuo Bijutsu: A Monthly Art Magazine*

中央美術

1915 - 1936

Japan

This magazine created the second era of art journalism in Japan, succeeding the Nihon Bijutsu, which had mainly emphasized the Meiji period style of painting. With a large number of noted critics writing for it, Chuo Bijutsu covered almost the entire history of the pre-modern arts in Japan. It focused on articles introducing European paintings, articles on arts for education and articles describing varied aspects of the artists' world. Of immense value for the study of art history in Japan. *Missing* 1930-1932

36 reels 35mm

Eastern World*†

1899 - 1908

Yokohama, Japan *Weekly*

5 reels 35mm

Hyogo News*†

兵庫ニュース

1868 - 1870 Kobe, Japan

Weekly

1 reel 35mm

Japan Mail*†

1873 - 1893

Yokohama, Japan Weekly; Missing 1876, 1888, 1890 & 1891; Also known as: Japan Weekly

Mail Summary - Japan Mail Summary

10 reels 35mm

The Japan Times

1897 - 2002

Tokyo, Japan

This newspaper is offered in a 35 mm microfilm edition from its founding March 22, 1897. The Japan Times is an invaluable Englishlanguage reference source for libraries, educators and researchers everywhere who require in-depth knowledge of Japan and Asia, as well as the events which have occurred in this part of the world. Also available from 1897-2001 on 922 reels 35mm with a continuation available at 13 reels per year In English

605 reels 35mm Catalog# 39999

Japan Weekly Mail*†

1871 - 1897

Yokohama, Japan Weekly; Missing 1872-1877, 1889, 1893, 1895 & 1896

19 reels 35mm

Japan Weekly Times*†

1897 - 1922

Tokyo, Japan

Weekly, Also known as: Japan Times Weekly Edition - Japan Times & Mail Weekly Edition

51 reels 35mm

Japanese Religions*

1959 - 1983

Kyoto, Japan

Journal of the NCC Center for the Study of Japanese Religions

Kaiga Soshi

1887 - 1917

1887 - 1917

Japan

In Japan's early years as a nation state, there were many art groups formed to promote Japanese traditional/classical arts and crafts as a reaction against westernization and cultural modernization. Toyo Kaiga kai (oriental painting group) was established Includes guide

15 reels 35mm

Kobe Chronicle (Japan Chronicle)*†

1900-1930 & 1937-1938

Kobe, Japan

60 reels 35mm

Kokka: An Illustrated **Monthly Journal of the** Fine and Applied Arts of Japan and other Eastern Countries²

国華

1889 - 1955

Japan

This monthly, published throughout the Meiji, Taisho and Showa eras, contained full color woodblock prints from its first issue. Founded on the philosophy that "art is the quintessence of the nation," the magazine was ably led by Seichi Taki, chief editor, as well as prominent writers such as Ryuchi Kuki, Tenshin Okakura and others. 52 black & white reels, 1 color reel & 47 color fiche; No. 1-1197; Abstract in English

In Japanese 100 Various

Komin Kyoiku: Journal of **Public Education before** World War II*

公民教育

1931 - 1942

Iapan

45

Includes guide; Vol. 1 no. 1 - Vol. 12 no. 7; 134 issues

22 reels 35mm

Kyoto Bijutsu Kyokai Zasshi: Magazine of Kyoto Bijutsu, Traditional Art*

京都美術協会雑誌

1890 - 1919

Japan

Includes guide; Kyoto Bijutsu Zasshi, no. 1-2, 1890-1892; Kyoto Bijutsu Kyokai Zasshi, no. 1-155, 1892-1905; Kyoto Bijutsu, no. 1-48, 1905-1919

16 reels 35mm

Mainichi Daily News (English Edition)

1922 - 1994

Tokyo, Japan

371 reels 35mm Catalog# 9027

Mainichi Daily News*

1922 - 2001

Mainichi, Japan

The Mainichi Daily News is the largest English daily in Japan, founded a half century ago by one of largest Japan's newspaper organizations. It is the oldest newspaper under continuous and independent private management in Japan. In addition to complete coverage of national news (utilizing the nationwide network of the Mainichi Newspapers), every major event of the world is covered through special contracts with leading foreign news agencies and dispatches from Mainichi correspondents in all parts of the world.

644 reels 35mm

Mainichi Shimbun (Tokyo Edition)*

毎日新聞(東京版) 1872 - present

Tokyo, Japan

Please inquire for additional information

Mizue: An Art Journal Founded by Tojiro Oshita* みづゑ

1905 - 1946

Japan

This monthly art journal was founded in 1905 by Tohiro Oshita, a noted watercolorist and focused on the study of art, particularly the study of watercolor paintings. A basic resource for the study of modern Japanese art history, this microform edition runs from the Meiji era to the beginning of the Showa era.

Includes guide

50 reels 35mm

Nihon Bijustu Kyokai **Hokoku: Bulletin of the** Nihon Bijutsu Kyokai*

日本美術協会報告

1888 - 1943

Japan

During the Meiji Restoration, many people in Japan felt that the rapid pace of change was endangering traditional Japanese values. This was particularly true in the art world. The Nihon Bijutsu Kyokai was founded to stimulate and protect various forms of traditional art including painting, sculpture, architecture and crafts. Included in the organization's journal were regular bulletins, reports of exhibitions, reviews, research papers, lectures and other features. 1st series, no. 1-212, Ian, 1888-Sept. 1910; Appeared as part of Bijutsu no Nihon, Dec. 1910-May 1917; 2nd series, no. 1-15, Feb. 1918-April 1925; 3rd series, no. 1-63, Sept. 1925-July 1943

26 reels 35mm

Nihon Bijutsu: A Monthly Magazine Founded by Tenshin Okakura*

日本美術

1898 - 1916

Japan

A monthly Japanese magazine established to coordinate the activities of the Nihon-bijutsu-in, it employed the advanced technology of the photoengraving process to introduce new works of art and covered the dynamic activities of young artists who devoted themselves to the revolution in traditional arts.

Nikkan Kogyo Shinbun*

日刊工業新聞

1946 - 1988

Japan

465 reels 35mm

Official Gazette (English Edition)

1946 - 1952 Tokyo, Japan

19 reels 35mm

Okinawa Times*

沖縄タイムス

1948 - present

Japan

Please inquire for additional information

Rising Sun & Nagasaki Express*

1877 - 1879

Nagasaki, Japan

Please inquire for additional information

Toa Keizai Kenkyu: Journal of East Asian Economics Studies*

東亜経済研究

1917 - 1945

Japan

In Japanese; 29 original volumes; published by The Institution of Chinese Economics, Yamaguchi College of Commerce, Japan

28 reels 35mm

Tokyo Times*†

1877 - 1880 Tokyo, Japan

Weekly

3 reels 35mm

Yomiuri Shimbun (Tokyo Edition)*

読売新聞

1874 - present Tokyo, Japan

Please inquire for additional information

South Korea

British Journalism in Korea: Foreign Journalism in Korea - The Seoul Press Report

Seoul, South Korea 1 reel 35mm Catalog# 68780

Bunye Ilbo*

분예日報 1946 - 1947 South Korea **1 reel 35mm**

Cheju Sinbo*

濟州新報 1947 - 1948 South Korea **1 reel 35mm**

Daedong Sinmun*

大東新聞 1945 - 1948 South Korea **3 reels 35mm**

Daehan Ilbo*

大韓日報 1947 - 1948 South Korea **1 reel 35mm**

Daehandoklib Sinmun*

大韓獨立新聞 1945 - 1947 South Korea 1 reel 35mm

Daejung Ilbo*

大衆日報 1946 - 1950 South Korea **4 reels 35mm**

Doklib Sinbo*

獨立新報 1946 - 1948 South Korea **3 reels 35mm** **Doklib Sinmun***

1946 - 1948 South Korea 1 reel 35mm

獨立新聞

Dongbang Sinmun-Daejun*

東方新聞-大田 1949 - 1950 South Korea **1 reel 35mm**

Dongbang Sinmun-Kangnug*

東方新聞-江陵 1946 - 1948 South Korea **1 reel 35mm**

Dongkwang Sinmun*

東光新聞 1946 & 1948 South Korea 2 reels 35mm

Hansung Ilbo*

漢城日報 1946 - 1950 South Korea

4 reels 35mm

Honuam Sinmun*

湖南新聞 1948 - 1949 South Korea **2 reels 35mm**

Hyundai Ilbo*

現大日報 1946 - 1948 South Korea **3 reels 35mm**

The Independent

1896 - 1899 Seoul, South Korea *Vols. 1-4* **2 reels 35mm Catalog# 68780** Index to English Language Korean Newspapers

1896 - 1937 Seoul, South Korea 1 reel 35mm Catalog# 68780

Janguknodongja Sinmun*

中國勞동 1945 - 1947 South Korea **1 reel 35mm**

Jayu Minbo*

自油民報 1949 - 1950 South Korea **1 reel 35mm**

Jayu Sinmun^{*}

自油新聞 1945 - 1950 South Korea **6 reels 35mm**

Je 3 Tek-Bo^{*} 제 3 택

1946 South Korea 1 reel 35mm

Jeil Sinmun*

第一新聞 1947 South Korea 1 reel 35mm

Josunjungang Ilbo* 朝鮮中央日報 - 조선중앙일보

1947 - 1949 South Korea **2 reels 35mm**

Josunkeungjae Sinbo^{*} 朝鮮經濟新報 – 조선국제신보

1945 - 1947 South Korea

Jungang Sunmun*

中央新聞 - 중앙신문

1945 - 1948 South Korea

2 reels 35mm

Jungwoe Sinbo*

中外新報 - 중외신보

1946 - 1947 South Korea

1 reel 35mm

Jungyangkyungjai Sinmun*

中央經濟新聞

1946 - 1947 South Korea

1 reel 35mm

Kajung Sinmun* 家庭新聞

1946 - 1947 South Korea

1 reel 35mm

Kangwon Ilbo*

江原日報

1947 - 1949

South Korea

2 reels 35mm

Kongup Sinmun*

工業新聞

1945-1948 & 1950

South Korea

3 reels 35mm

The Korea Bookman

1920 - 1925

Seoul, South Korea

Vols. 1 #1 - 6 #2

1 reel 35mm Catalog# 67781

Korea Daily News

1904 - 1905

Seoul, South Korea

Vols. 1-2

1 reel 35mm Catalog# 68780

Korea Field

1901 - 1905

Seoul, South Korea

1 reel 35mm

Catalog# 67782

The Korea Magazine

1917 - 1919 Seoul, South Korea

Vols. 1-3

1 reel 35mm

Catalog# 67784

The Korea Methodist

1904 - 1905

Seoul, South Korea

Vols. 1 #1-1 #12

1 reel 35mm Catalog# 67785

The Korean Mission Field

Seoul, South Korea

Vols. 2 #1-36 #12

7 reels 35mm Catalog# 67786

The Korean Repository

1892 & 1895-1898

Seoul, South Korea

Vols. 1 #1-5 #12

3 reels 35mm

Catalog# 67790

Korean Republic

1953 - 1993

Seoul, South Korea

Publication changed names to the Korean Herald (August, 1965)

82 reels 35mm

Catalog# 67791

Kugjae Ilbo (Japanese Edition)*

國際日報 - 日本語版

1946 - 1947

South Korea 1 reel 35mm

Kugjae Ilbo*

國際日報

1947

South Korea

1 reel 35mm

Kukdo Sinmun*

국도신무리

South Korea

1 reel 35mm

Kukmin Sinmun*

國民新聞

1948

South Korea

1 reel 35mm

Kunsan Sinmun*

郡山新聞

1947 - 1949

South Korea 1 reel 35mm

Kwangmung Ilbo*

光明日報

1947

South Korea

1 reel 35mm

Maeil Sinbo*

毎日新報

1945

South Korea

1 reel 35mm

Minguk Ilbo*

民國日報

1948

South Korea

1 reel 35mm

Min joong Ilbo*

민중일보・民衆日報

1945 - 1948 South Korea

2 reels 35mm

Miniu Ilbo*

民主日報

1946 - 1948

South Korea

2 reels 35mm

Minju Jungbo*

民主
る報

1945 - 1949

South Korea 5 reels 35mm

The Morning Calm

1890-1896 & 1899-1939

Seoul, South Korea

Vols. 1 #1-6 #79 & 10 #7-46 #240

5 reels 35mm Catalog# 67787 Munhwa Ilbo*

文化日報

1947

South Korea

1 reel 35mm

Muyeok Sinmun* 貿易新聞

1947 - 1948

South Korea

1 reel 35mm

Nogmin Jubo*

農民週報

1945 - 1947

South Korea

1 reel 35mm

Peonghwa Sinmun*

平和新聞

1948

South Korea

1 reel 35mm

Puin Sinbo*

婦人新報

1947 - 1948

South Korea

2 reels 35mm

Puin Sinmun*

婦人新聞

1950

South Korea

1 reel 35mm

Pusan Sinmun*

釜山新聞

1946 - 1949

South Korea

4 reels 35mm

Royal Asiatic Society

1900 - 1940

Seoul, South Korea

Vols. 1-30

49

2 reels 35mm Catalog# 67789 The St. Nicholas Chronicle

1928 - 1934

Seoul, South Korea

Vols. 1 #1-7 #4

1 reel 35mm

Sagae Ilbo*

世界日報

1947 - 1948

South Korea

2 reels 35mm

Sanup Sinmun*

産業新聞

1950

South Korea

1 reel 35mm

The Seoul Press (Korea Daily News)

Seoul, South Korea

1 reel 35mm

Catalog# 68780

Seoul Press Weekly

Seoul, South Korea

1 reel 35mm

Catalog# 68780

Seoul-Korea Review

1901 - 1906

Seoul, South Korea

Vols. 1 #1-6 #12

3 reels 35mm

Catalog# 67788

Seoulsuk-Gan*

설석-간

1947 - 1947

South Korea

1 reel 35mm

Sinjosun-Bo*

新朝鮮-報

1945 - 1946

South Korea

1 reel 35mm

Sinmun Ilbo*

新聞日報

1948

South Korea

1 reel 35mm

Susankeungjae Sinmun*

水産經濟新文

1946 - 1949 South Korea

4 reels 35mm

Taegu Sibo*

大邱新報

1945 - 1949

South Korea

4 reels 35mm

Taeyang Sinmun*

太陽新聞

1953 - 1954

South Korea

1 reel 35mm

Woori Sinmun*

우리新聞

1947 - 1948

South Korea 1 reel 35mm

Yeonhab Sinmun*

聯合新聞

1949 - 1950

South Korea

2 reels 35mm

Yeosung Sinmun*

연성新聞

1947

South Korea

1 reel 35mm

Yesul Tongsin*

逆說通信

1946 - 1947

South Korea 1 reel 35mm

Other East Asian Serials

Australia

Australia China Times*

1955 - 1957 Sydney, Australia 1 reel 35mm

Australian & Chinese Herald*

1894 - 1897 Svdney, Australia 1 reel 35mm

Japan Weekly Mail*

1871 - 1913 Australia

14 reels 35mm

Sydney Korean Post*

Sydney, Australia 1 reel 35mm

Canada

World Journal (Vancouver Edition)

2000 - present Vancouver, British Columbia, Canada Reel count is per year In Chinese

24 reels 35mm

England

Sino-British Trade*

1964 - 1968 London, England

Issued by the Sino-British Trade Council for the promotion of Sino-British trade.

No. 1-40

10 fiche

Singapore

Friday Weekly*

1991 - present Singapore

A Chinese weekly tabloid targeted at youths aged 11 to 17 years, the Friday Weekly was established in 1991 to make newspaper reading a pleasurable experience for the young. The articles are written in clear and simple language to promote Asian values, Chinese culture and the use of the Chinese language. This is done through articles on entertainment, serialized stories and a students' forum which reflects the interests and lifestyle of the young.

Reel count is per year

2 reels 35mm

Lianhe Wanbao*

联合附银

1983 - present Singapore

One of two evening Chinese dailies, the Lianhe Wanbao was established in 1983 to provide up-to-date news and information on the local, regional, international, business, sports and racing scenes. It is noted for its creative and bold writing style. The simple language used makes it easy to read and enjoy.

Reel count is per year

33 reels 35mm

Lianhe Zaobao*

聯報

1983 - present Singapore

The national Chinese newspaper that was established on 19 March 1983. It was the result of the merger between Sin Chew Jit Poh and Nanyang Siang Pau, to link the Chinese community together by reflecting their thoughts and shaping their opinions. The paper offers a wide range of topics with the right mix of important hard news and lively soft news. It is highly regarded as an authoritative source of East Asian political and economic news.

Reel count is per year

68 reels 35mm

www.umi.com/rc-search umisalesinfo@proquest.com

800.521.0600 ext. 2793 or 734.761.4700 ext. 2793

United States

Asian Wall Street Journal

1979 - 2001 New York, NY, USA Weekly

55 reels 35mm Catalog# 60623

China Daily News

1962 - 1989 New York, NY, USA Ceased publication July 28, 1989

50 reels 35mm Catalog# 65061

China Press/Qiao Bao

1990 - 2003 New York, USA Please inquire about continuation In Chinese

114 reels 35mm

Chinese Journal

1962 - 1976 New York, NY, USA 46 reels 35mm Catalog# 65062

Chinese Nationalist

New York, NY, USA Vol. 43 no. 279-341; Lacks 8 issues

1 reel 35mm

Eastern Times

1984 - 1986 Queens, NY, USA Weeklu

1 reel 35mm

The Risen Sun 末松謙澄(著)

1905

New York, NY, USA 1 vol; London, A. Constable, 1905

1 reel 35mm

1976 - 2002

Wall Street Journal Asia

New York, NY, USA 317 reels 35mm Catalog# 60622



'On November 9, 1861, soldiers of the Illinois 11th, 18th and 29th Regiments, after forcing the Confederates south, set up camp in Bloomfield, Missouri. Upon finding the newspaper office empty, they decided to print a newspaper for their expedition, relating the troop's activities. They called it The Stars and Stripes. This was the beginning of the "Soldier's Newspaper" 140 years ago.' ~ Stars and Stripes Museum/Library Museum/Library Association, Inc.

The Stars and Stripes is unique among the world's publishing institutions. The U.S. Defense Department's official newspaper for its troops stationed abroad, it is considered indispensable for the sense of community that it instills in soldiers, particularly during long deployments. A 1996 *Wall Street Journal* article about the newspaper quoted servicemen stationed overseas who said, "The only thing more popular is mail from home. . . .If we stopped getting **Stripes**, there'd be a riot." Offering news and features on a variety of military topics, as well as an overview of politics, business and sports, the paper is particularly popular for its stories on local conditions and local troops. A recent study concluded that the availability of the paper remains, as it has always been, a "major quality-of-life issue" for soldiers and their families overseas.

Through the years, particularly during wartime, **The Stars and Stripes** has been published in a variety of editions. We are pleased to make available microfilm collections of a number of these editions, dating from World War I to the present. Researchers on American history, military history and genealogy will find these collections to be invaluable reference tools.

Please inquire about additional subsets

480 reels, 35mm

Post World War II

Complete Collection: 174 reels 35mm

• The Stars and Stripes. China Edition. Shanghai. Daily.

Vol. 1, nos. 1-167 (Sept. 28, 1945-April 13, 1946) Includes: U.S. Navy Supplement, issued with Vol. 1, no. 26 (Oct. 27, 1945; Lacks: China Bowl Supplement, issued with Vol. 1, no. 56, and Army Day Supplement, issued with Vol. 1, no. 161

1 reel (Reel #45)

 The Stars and Stripes Magazine Supplement. Weekly. China Edition. Shanghai.

Vol. 1, nos. 1-19 (Nov. 3, 1945-March 9, 1946)

1 reel (Reel #46)

- Pacific Stars and Stripes. Tokyo.
 Vol. 1, no. 1-Vol. 19, no. 364 (Oct. 3, 1945-Dec. 31, 1963
 75 reels (Reels # 47-121)
- Pacific Stars and Stripes. Far East Weekly Review. Tokyo.

May 25, 1947-Dec. 31, 1948 1 reel (Reel #122) • The Stars and Stripes. Weekend. Pfungstadt, Germany.

Vol. 1, nos. 1-36 (May 26, 1946-Jan. 26, 1947); Vol. 2, no. 1-Vol. 3, no. 5 (Feb. 2, 1947-Feb. 28, 1948); Vol. 3, nos. 6-23 (March 6-July 3, 1948)

3 reels (Reels #123-125)

The Stars and Stripes. Weekly Comics.

Vol. 2, nos. 2-39 (Aug. 4, 1946-June 29, 1947) Lacking: Nos. 9-12; 14; 16-20; 22; 24

1 reel (Reel #126)

 The Stars and Stripes. European Edition.

Vol. 1, no. 1 - Vol. 25, no. 362 (Dec. 6, 1946-April 17, 1967)

Includes: Olympic Souvenir issue, 1948; Lacking: Vol. 15, no. 301 (Feb. 15, 1957) and Vol. 15, no. 335 (March 21, 1957) as well as some issues in 1958, 1959 and 1960.

91 reels (Reels # 127-217)

 The Stars and Stripes at Sea. [Published on Landing Ship Tank 325 Anchored off Tunisia.]

Vol. 1, no. 1-Vol. 2, no. 5 (June 26-July 7, 1943)

1 reel (Reel #218)

UMI Dissertation Publishing

Soon after its founding in 1938, UMI became the publisher of record for U.S. doctoral dissertations. To this day, ProQuest fills that role for graduate students whose dissertations and masters theses have been accepted by accredited institutions throughout North America.

How UMI's Dissertation Program Works

Dissertations and theses available from ProQuest / UMI are used by researchers in all fields of study. The ProQuest / UMI dissertation product line – which consists of bibliographic data, indexing, access tools and the published documents themselves – is recognized worldwide because of its comprehensive coverage, high-quality information and rigorous editorial control.

The online ProQuest Dissertation & Theses Database (PQDT) catalogs over 2 million doctoral dissertations and master's theses, dating from the first U.S. dissertation in 1861. Thousands more are added yearly. Over one million dissertations and theses are available in full page image in microform and paper, both bound and unbound. Many are also available in digital format, for downloading over the Web. Dissertations can be located and ordered on a standing order basis or via:

- ProQuest Dissertations & Theses, which provides searching capabilities and online access to
 citations and abstracts for every title in the database. Titles published since 1997 are available
 in .PDF digital format and have citation and abstract, plus 24 page previews available.
 Dissertations can be purchased in print, microfiche or .pdf format.
- ProQuest Dissertation Express for both individuals and libraries. If you have a specific title in mind, Dissertation Express will let you look it up by title, author or publication number. Once you find it, you can place your order immediately via our online ordering system. Use this service when you know exactly which dissertation you need to order. Dissertations can be purchased in print, microfiche or .pdf format.
- DATRIX Direct custom computerized search service (please see the DATRIX form enclosed in this document). This is an individualized search we perform for you based on your specific research topic.
- UMI Digital Archiving and Access Program Ask your UMI representative about this new access and preservation service for institutions.



Direct to you Successful research depends on your sources. That's why if you're preparing to start a research project, it makes sense to first find out what's been written in your area of interest. You'll not only avoid duplicating someone else's work, you'll benefit from their research. You could search the titles of over 1.6 million dissertations and master's theses yourself—if you have the time and patience. Or you can have DATRIX Direct conduct a dissertation search for you that's exhaustive, not exhausting.



Discover sources unique to your topic DATRIX Direct is an individualized search that gives a one-of-a-kind listing of only those dissertation citations directly relevant to your specific research topic. The result is a computer printout of exactly the bibliographic citations you need. No more and no less. It could be as many as five hundred or as few as none (informing you that your research topic is totally unexplored).

Because it's a computerized search, DATRIX Direct is comprehensive—through UMI's vast computer database of over 1.6 million dissertations and master's theses dating back to 1861. And with thousands of citations being added to the database every month, DATRIX Direct is more up-to-date than any printed source. ■ Each citation includes a title, author, degree, date, institution, subject category, and order number, as well as where the abstract can be found in UMI's monthly publication Dissertation Abstracts International or the bi monthly Masters Abstracts International.

How to order your search To organize your search, complete both sides of the DATRIX Direct Search Request form and send it to UMI at the address shown. ■

The results of your DATRIX Direct search will be sent first-class mail and should arrive within two weeks of receipt of your order. For faster service, call us toll free at 800-521-3042; outside the U.S. and Canada, call 734-761-4700, ext. 7044

SUBJECT CATEGORIES Dissertation Abstracts International is arranged by subject categories.

These categories have been selected by the authors to identify their dissertations.

The Humanities and Social Sciences

COMMUNICATIONS AND THE ARTS	Physical	PHILOSOPHY, RELIGION,	Medieval
Architecture	Reading	AND THEOLOGY	Modern
Art History	Sciences	Philosophy	Church
Dance	Secondary	General	African
Design and Decorative Arts	Sociology of	Biblical Studies	Canadian
Information Science	Special	Clergy	European
Journalism	Technology	Philosophy of	Middle Eastern
Library Science	Technology	Theology	United States
Mass Communications	Vocational	SOCIAL SCIENCES	History of Science
Music	LANGUAGE, LITERATURE,	American Studies	Political Science
Speech Communication	AND LINGUISTICS	Anthropology Archaeology	General
EDUCATION	Language	Cultural	Relations
General	General	Biography	Public Administration
Administration	Linguistics	Black Studies	Recreation
Agricultural	Modern	Business Administration General	Sociology
Art	Rhetoric and Composition0681 Literature	Accounting	General
Bilingual and Multicultural0282 Business	General	Banking	Demography
Business	Classical	Marketing	Ethnic and Racial Studies0631 Individual and Family
Curriculum and Instruction0727 Early Childhood0518	Medieval	Canadian Studies	Studies
Educational Psychology0525	Modern	General	Industrial and Labor Relations
Elementary	American	Agricultural	Public and Social Welfare0630
Guidance and Counseling0519	Asian	Commerce-Business	Social Structure and
Health	Canadian (French)0355	History	Development
History of	Caribbean	Labor	Transportation
Home Economics	Germanic	Folklore	Urban and Regional Planning .0999 Women's Studies
Language and Literature0279	Latin American	Geography	
Mathematics	Middle Eastern	History	
Music	Slavic and East European0314	General	
The Sciences and Eng			
BIOLOGICAL SCIENCES Agriculture	EARTH AND ENVIRONMENTAL	Rehabilitation and Therapy .0382 Speech Pathology0460	Engineering General
BIOLOGICAL SCIENCES Agriculture General	EARTH AND ENVIRONMENTAL SCIENCES	Speech Pathology	General
BIOLOGICAL SCIENCES Agriculture General	EARTH AND ENVIRONMENTAL SCIENCES Biogeochemistry0425 Environmental Sciences		General
BIOLOGICAL SCIENCES	EARTH AND ENVIRONMENTAL SCIENCES Biogeochemistry	Speech Pathology .0460 Toxicology .0383 Home Economics .0386 PHYSICAL SCIENCES	General
BIOLOGICAL SCIENCES Agriculture General	EARTH AND ENVIRONMENTAL SCIENCES Biogeochemistry	Speech Pathology	General .0537 Aerospace .0538 Agricultural .0539 Automotive .0540 Biomedical .0541 Chemical .0542
BIOLOGICAL SCIENCES	EARTH AND ENVIRONMENTAL SCIENCES Biogeochemistry .0425 Environmental Sciences .0768 Geochemistry .0996 Geoclesy .0370 Geology .0372 Geophysics .0373	Speech Pathology	General
BIOLOGICAL SCIENCES	EARTH AND ENVIRONMENTAL SCIENCES Biogeochemistry .0425 Environmental Sciences .0768 Geochemistry .0996 Geoclesy .0370 Geology .0372 Geophysics .0373	Speech Pathology	General .0537 Aerospace .0538 Agricultural .0539 Automotive .0540 Biomedical .0541 Chemical .0542 Civil .0543 Electronics and Electrical .0544 Environmental .0775
BIOLOGICAL SCIENCES Agriculture General	EARTH AND ENVIRONMENTAL SCIENCES .0425 Biogeochemistry .0425 Environmental Sciences .0768 Geochemistry .0996 Geodesy .0370 Geology .0372 Geophysics .0373 Hydrology .0388 Mineralogy .0411 Paleobotary .0345	Speech Pathology	General
BIOLOGICAL SCIENCES Agriculture General	EARTH AND ENVIRONMENTAL SCIENCES .0425 Biogeochemistry .0425 Environmental Sciences .0768 Geochemistry .0996 Geoclesy .0370 Geology .0372 Geophysics .0373 Hydrology .048 Mineralogy .0411 Paleoexology .0426 Paleontology .0418 Paleontology .0418	Speech Pathology	General
BIOLOGICAL SCIENCES	Color	Speech Pathology	General
BIOLOGICAL SCIENCES	EARTH AND ENVIRONMENTAL SCIENCES 0425 Biogeochemistry .0425 Environmental Sciences .0768 Geochemistry .0996 Geodesy .0370 Geology .0372 Geophysics .0373 Hydrology .0388 Mineralogy .0411 Paleoexology .0426 Paleoexology .0418 Paleoxology .0427 Paleoxology .0427 Palynology .0427 Physical Geography .0368	Speech Pathology	General
BIOLOGICAL SCIENCES	Color	Speech Pathology	General .0537 Aerospace .0538 Aerospace .0538 Agricultural .0549 Biomedical .0541 Chemical .0542 Civil .0543 Electronics and Electrical .0544 Environmental .0775 Industrial .0548 Marine and Ocean .0547 Materials Science .0794 Mechanical .0548 Metallurgy .0743 Mining .0551 Nuclear .0552 Packaging .0549
BIOLOGICAL SCIENCES	Color	Speech Pathology	General
BIOLOGICAL SCIENCES	Color	Speech Pathology	General .0537 Aerospace .0538 Agricultural .0539 Automotive .0540 Bicmedical .0541 Chemical .0542 Civil .0543 Electronics and Electrical .0544 Environmental .0775 Industrial .0546 Marine and Ocean .0547 Materials Science .0794 Mechanical .0548 Metallurgy .0743 Mining .0551 Nuclear .0555 Nuclear .0554 Petroleum .0765 Sanitary and Municipal .0554 System Science .0790
BIOLOGICAL SCIENCES	Color	Speech Pathology	General
BIOLOGICAL SCIENCES	Color	Speech Pathology	General
BIOLOGICAL SCIENCES	Color	Speech Pathology	General
BIOLOGICAL SCIENCES	Color	Speech Pathology	General
BIOLOGICAL SCIENCES	Color	Speech Pathology	General
BIOLOGICAL SCIENCES	Company	Speech Pathology	General
BIOLOGICAL SCIENCES	Company	Speech Pathology	General
BIOLOGICAL SCIENCES	Company	Speech Pathology	General
BIOLOGICAL SCIENCES	Company	Speech Pathology	General
BIOLOGICAL SCIENCES	Company	Speech Pathology	General
BIOLOGICAL SCIENCES	Company	Speech Pathology	General
BIOLOGICAL SCIENCES	Company	Speech Pathology	General
BIOLOGICAL SCIENCES	Company	Speech Pathology	General
BIOLOGICAL SCIENCES	Company	Speech Pathology	General

You must COMPLETE BOTH SIDES of this form!

DATRIX DIRECT SEARCH REQUEST The success of your search depends on how accurately and specifically you describe your research needs. The information you provide below will help us create a search strategy. Please type or clearly print in ink.

DATABASE MATERIAL TO BE SEARCHE) (Please check one.)	O Dissertations & master's theses	O Dissertations only	 Master's theses only
KEYWORDS UMI's dissertation database is accessed by a search for keywords in the dissertation title. The number of relevant citations retrieved depends largely on your				EXCLUDE
keyword strategy. For best results, follow the procedure below:	3			
Write 1 to 3 keywords from your research topic that might appear together in the dissertation titles in our database (e.g., "Nursing Burnout"). A keyword can also be numeric (* 1990*) or alphanumeric (* 1912*). Only dissertation titles containing all the words you list on a single line can be retrieved.	5			
	7			
O avoid having to list all possible word endings for a keyword, simply write the root word and an asterisk. One or more complete words must follow the root word on the same line (e.g., "Nurs", Burnout" would search for words such as "nurse, nurses, and nursing" which appear in the same titles as "burnout").	9			
Use the other lines for synonyms and aternate words and spellings (e.g., "RN; LPN; 3SN").				
Modify words likely to appear in hundreds of titles with more specific words.	16			
6 If appropriate, use the right-hand column to list keywords that exclude data you don't want. (e.g., " Nurs", Home" and " Nurs",	18			
Homes' would exclude titles relating to nursing homes or home nursing. Note that the computer recognizes no word order.)				
SUBJECT CATEGORIES (optional) Each cit UMI's dissertation database in a subject category author. On the opposite page is a complete listing and codes. List the categories (and codes) most research topic.	chosen by the of subject categories	DEGREE DATES (optional) You time periods (e.g.," 1990 through 199 categories such as "Education, Add each year.	3"). This is especially reco	ommended for broad
CODE CATEGORY		INSTITUTIONS AWARDING I		

Index of Research Collections

Annual Reports of the World's Central Banks, **19**Art Periodicals on Microfilm, **5**Asia: "E" Reports for Asia from the United Society for the Propagation of the Gospel, **47**Asian Books in the Russian Language, **35**Asian Studies Conference Papers, **14**

BBC Summary of World Broadcasts, The, **40**Bunpodo Zassan. Divers Documents Compiled by Bunpodo:
A Publisher in the Late Edo Era, **7**

Censored Japanese Serials of the Pre-1946 Period, **41** China and the United States: From Hostility to Engagement, **26**

Chinese Culture Series, 35

Chinese Maritime Customs Service: Papers of Sir Frederick Maze Relating to the Chinese Maritime Customs Service, 19

Chohatsu Bukken Ichiranhyo: Requisitioned Materials List in the Meiji Era, **42**

Chōsenshi Genpon Collection: Imanishi Collection of Original Texts on Korean History in the Holdings of the Tenri Central Library, Nara Prefecture, **35**

Chūgoku Chōsaryokō Hōkokusho: Reports of Research Travel in China, **48**

Chugoku Kindai-shi-Shiryo: Collection of Government Publications Compiled by the Nationalist Government of China, **20**

Chugoku Seiji Keizai Kankei Shinbun Kirinukishu: Matsumoto Collection of Chinese Press Cuttings of Politics and the Economy in the 20th Century, **45** Collection of Songs and Ballads in Pre-Modern Japan, **5**

Dainippon Teikoku Naimu-sho Tokei Hokoku: Statistical Reports of the Department of the Interior of the Japanese Empire, **20**

Dainippon Teikoku Tokei Tekiyo: Statistical Abstracts of the Japanese Empire, **20**

Documents on Contemporary China, 21

Edo Bakufu Kankobutsu Shusei: The Collection of Publications under the Edo Shogunate, **21**

Edo Bungaku Sokan: Collection of Edo Literature, Essential Illustrated, Novelistic and Dramatic Works, **36**

Edojidai Ryuzu Jibiki Daishusei: Collection of Popular Japanese Language Dictionaries in the Edo Period, **33**

Eigyo Hokokusho Shusei: Collected Annual Reports of Major Companies in Japan, 8

Fuken Tokeisho Shusei: Complete Collection of the Statistical Annuals of the Respective Prefectures of Japan,

Fukuzawa Kankei Monjo: Records Concerning Yukichi Fukuzawa and Keio Gijuku, **15**

Ginko Soran: Annual Directory of Banks in Japan, Compiled by The Banking Bureau of The Minister of Finance, 8 Gobankata Daidaiki: Directory of Military Officials in the Tokugawa Regime, **42**

Goto, Shimpei Monjo. Count Shimpei Goto Records, 46 Great Britain Board of Trade/Overseas Department Economic Surveys, 22

Hakluyt Society, Extra Series, Vols. 1-12, 48
 Hatta yoshiaki Monjo: Records of Yoshiaki Hatta Records,
 Vice President of the South Manchurian Railway, 9
 Hayashide Kenjiro Kankei Monjo, 43

Hoki Bunrui Taizen: Collection of Laws, Regulations and Ordinances of Japan from the Meiji Restoration to the Meiji Constitution, 22

Honpo Shogyo Kaigisho Shiryo: Historical Documents of the Chamber of Commerce of Japan, 9

Horei Zensho: Statutes at Large of Japan, Official Edition of the Complete Statutes of The Japanese Empire, 23

Hotta-ke Monjo: Documents of the Hottas, Feudal Lord of the Sakura Domain (Chiba Pref.) in the Edo Period, **23** Human Relations Area Files, **13**

Human Rights Watch Publications, 41

Index to the Public Archives of the Ministry of the Colonies of The Netherlands, 23

Inoue Kowashi Monjo: Viscount Kowashi Inoue Records, **24**Inoue Tadashiro Monjo: Tadashiro Inoue Records, Collection of Documents of the Scientific and Technological Administration in Wartime, **43**

Ishida-ke Monjo: Documents of the Ishidas, the Village Squire of Central Japan in the Edo Period, **43**

Japan and the United States Part II: Diplomatic, Security and Economic Relations, **26**

Japan and the United States: Diplomatic, Security and Economic Relations, Part I, **26**

Japan and the West: Sources from the Dutch Archives, 24

Kagaku Shiryo Shusei: Collection of Waka (31-Syllable Japanese Poems), Renga (Linked Verse), Haikai (17-Syllable Verse), Kyoka (Comic Poems) and Senryu (Satirical Poems), **36**

Kamo Wakeikazuchi Jinja Saida-ke Monjo: Documents of the Saida Household of the Kamowake Ikazuchi Shrine, **44**

Katei Collection of Edo Literature and Dramatic Works, 36

Kinsei no Kaiso Shiryo: Documents of the Marine Transportation Merchants in the Northern Parts of Japan, 9

Kissinger Transcripts, The: A Verbatim Record U.S. Diplomacy, 28

Koain Chosa Geppo: Monthly Report of the Board of Development of Asia, Japanese Empire, 9

Kojisho Shusei: Collection of Japanese Classical Language Dictionaries, 34

Kokkai Kaigiroku: Proceedings of the National Diet of Japan, 25

Kokugogaku Shiryo Shusei: Dr. K. Matsui Collection of Japanese Classical Language, **34**

- Komin Bunkai (Huang-Ming-Wên-Hai): Historical Biography Compiled on the Authority of Inscriptions and Epitaphs in the Ming Dynasty, Medieval China, **25**
- Mango Bunkenshu, Gogakuhen: Tenri-Collection of the Manchu-Books in Manchu-Characters (Dictionaries, Grammar and Readers), **36**
- Mantetsu Chosa Geppo: Monthly Reports of the Research Institute of the South Manchurian Railway, **9**
- Meiji Kyoiku Tokei Shiryo: Educational Statistics of the Respective Prefectures of Japan in the Jeiji Era, **15**
- Meiji Zenki Kyoiku Shiryo Shusei: Compilation of Documents in the Development of Education in the Early Meiji Era, **15**
- Meijiki Kankobutsu Shusei: Japan Meiji Short Titles Catalog (JMSTC), Literature and Linguistics, 36
- Mengyo Keizai Shiryo: Records of the Japanese Cotton Industry, 10
- Minobe Yoji Monjo: Yoji Minobe Collection of Materials Concerning Wartime Economic Policies, **43**
- Mitsui-ke Shiryo: Historical Materials of the House of Mitsui, **44**
- Mongolian Che-Wang Prince Collection of Chinese Operas and Tunes, 5
- Monogatari Bungaku Sokan: Diatokyu Collection of Tales, Essays, Diaries and Accounts of Travels in the Heian, Kamakura and Muromachi Periods, **48**
- Monogatari Bungakusho Shusei: Collection of Old Tales and Critical Works, 38
- Motoori Bunko: Collection of Motoori, A Family of a Leading School of Japanese Classical Studies, **15**
- Nambu-han Karo-seki Nisshi: Political and Economic Calendar of the Nambu, Feudal Lord of the Morioka Domain in the Modern Age, **46**

National Security Archive, The, 26

- Nihon Ōdai Ichiran: Annales des Empereurs du Japon, **28** Nihon Rinseishi Chosa Shiryo: Historical Source of the Land and Forest System in Japan, **10**
- Nihonshi Kankei Shiryo: The Japanese Archives of the Harvard Law School Library, 17
- Nippon Boeki Nempyo: Annual Return of the Foreign Trade of Japan, ${\bf 10}$
- Ohraimono Bunrui Shusei I: Collection of Textbooks on Modern Japanese Education for the Common People, 17
- Ohraimono Bunrui Shusei II: Joshiyo Oraihen Collection of Textbooks on Modern Japanese Education for Girls, **17**
- Okuma Monjo: Okuma Records, 29
- Okurasho Ginko-kyoku Nempo: Statistical Annual Reports of the Banking Bureau of the Ministry of Finance, Japanese Government, **29**
- Okurasho Nempo: Annual Reports of the Ministry of Finance, Japanese Government, **29**
- Oyama Ikuo Kankei Shiryo, 46
- Ozaki Kyuya Collection of Edo Light Literature, Ballads and Songs, 38
- Pamphlets Relating to Chinese Labour in Transvaal Mines,
- Public Record Office: Foreign Office Registers and Indexes of Correspondence, 29
- Rare Buddhist Sanskrit Manuscripts, 47

- Records of the War Relocation Authority, 30
- Reigi Ruiten Collection of Records of Various Ceremonies in the Imperial Court, **30**
- Rekidai Shikanroku: Historical Records of the Government Service of the Tokugawa Shogunate, **30**
- Renga Haikai-sho Shusei: Shachiku-Chikurei-Chiju Collection of Renga (Linked Verse) and Haikai-sho (17-Syllable Verse), **38**
- Resolutions of the Heren Zeventien of the Dutch East India Company, 10
- Ryoji Hokoku Shiryo: Japanese Consular Reports, **31** Ryuei-Himani-ki: Calendar of the Tokugawa Feudal Government, **31**
- Satake Monjo: Documents of the Satakes, Feudal Lords of the Akita Domain in the Modern Age, **31**
- Seikado Bunko Shinsu Kotenseki: Unlisted and Dynastic Literature Manuscripts from the Kamakura Era to the Edo Era, **38**
- Selection of Public Records, A, 31
- Shaji Torishirabe Ruisan: A Compilation of Documents of the Religious Reform in the Meiji Period, **47**
- Shanghai Kaikan Junenho: China Imperial Maritime Customs, Decennial Reports, 32
- Shina Kenkyu (Toa Kenkyu): Reports of the Study of China, 17
- Shoke Keizu Shiryoshu: Collection of the Genealogy of the Various Houses in Japan, **19**
- Shoken Keizai Shiryo: Historical Trends of the Japan Stock Exchange, 11
- Shoki Nihon Eigaku Shiryo Shusei: Collection of Historical Materials Pertaining to the Development of English Language Study in Japan, **34**
- Shoki Nihon Ran, Futsu, Doku, Rogo Bunkenshu: Collection of Early Japanese Manuals of the Dutch, French, German and Russian Languages, 39
- Shoki Nippon Kankei Bei Ei Ryokoku Gikai Shiryo: The Materials in Japan of the Assemblies of Both the United Kingdom and the United States, **32**
- Taisho Bungeisho Shusei, 39
- Taisho Jinbutsu/Bungei/Shakaihyoronsho Shusei, **39**Taisho Showa Kyoiku Tokei Shiryo: Educational Statistics of the Respective Prefectures of Japan in the Taisho and Showa Eras, **17**
- Taisho Showa-ki Keizai Tokei Shiryo: Source Materials for the Economic Statistics of Japan in the Taisho and Showa Eras, **11**
- Takuzo, Hanai. The Papers of Hanai Takuzo, 44
- Teikoku Gikai Gijiroku: Proceedings of the Imperial Diet of Japan, **32**
- Toa-Dobun-Shoin Dairyokoshi: Travel Journals Written by the Students of the Toa-Dobun-Shoin/Japanese Commercial College, Shanghai, who Participated in Research Travels in China, **48**
- Tochi Keizai Shiryo: Landed Economic Systems of Japan before Agrarian Reform of 1947, 11
- Tosanokuni Gunsho Ruiju: Collection of Documents in Relation to Tosa, **32**
- Tsiang Diaries, 46
- Tsurunoya Kobori Tomoto Bunko: Collection of Tsurunoya Kobori Tomoto, Famous Japanese Style Painter in the Meiji Era, 5

United States and the Two Koreas: 1969-2000, 28

Voyage from China to the North-West Coast of America and from Bengal, J. Meares, **49**

Yakusha Hyobanki: Review of Kabuki Actors, 7 Yasuda Tetsunosuke Kankei Monjo: Tetsunosuke Yasuda Records Covering the Imperial Family Cabinet, 44

Zenkoku Shuzo Kankei Shiryo (Collection of Dr. Shigezo Yunoki): Documents Relating to Brewing in Japan, **11**